

Walden University ScholarWorks

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection

3-19-2024

Leadership Strategies to Improve Volunteer Motivation in Nonprofit Organizations

Olukemi Omolola Oyedepo Walden University

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations

Walden University

College of Management and Human Potential

This is to certify that the doctoral study by

Olukemi O. Oyedepo

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

Review Committee

Dr. Matasha Murrell Jones, Committee Chairperson, Doctor of Business Administration
Faculty

Dr. Erica Gamble, Committee Member, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Chief Academic Officer and Provost Sue Subocz, Ph.D.

Walden University 2024

Abstract

Leadership Strategies to Improve Volunteer Motivation in Nonprofit Organizations

by

Olukemi O. Oyedepo

MA, University of Oklahoma, 2009

BA, University of Oklahoma, 2006

AA, Tulsa Community College, 2004

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Business Administration

Walden University

April 2024

Abstract

Nonprofit organization leaders rely heavily on volunteers as part of their workforce. However, a lack of volunteer motivation is an ongoing challenge for nonprofit organizations, which may cause gaps in achieving the organization's goals. Grounded in social exchange theory, the purpose of this qualitative single case study was to explore the strategies nonprofit leaders use to motivate volunteers. The participants were eight nonprofit organization leaders from one nonprofit organization who successfully motivated volunteers. Data were collected using semi-structured interviews, a review of the organization's volunteer handbooks, and a review of the organization's website. Through thematic analysis, three themes were identified: (a) relationships, (b) volunteer engagement, and (c) training. A key recommendation is for nonprofit organization leaders to provide adequate training to equip volunteers and boost their confidence to carry out their roles successfully. The implications for positive social change include the potential to successfully motivate volunteers, improve volunteer experience, and positively impact the community the nonprofit organization serves.

Leadership Strategies to Improve Volunteer Motivation in Nonprofit Organizations

by

Olukemi O. Oyedepo

MA, University of Oklahoma, 2009

BA, University of Oklahoma, 2006

AA, Tulsa Community College, 2004

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Business Administration

Walden University

April 2024

Dedication

I dedicate this doctoral study to my Abba Father, who gave me the strength through Jesus Christ to begin, the grace to continue, and the will to finish this program. Thank You, Lord! I also dedicate this to my dear late father, Mr. Israel Olude, who encouraged me to further my education. I am sad you are not alive to see this day, but I remain grateful for your impact on my life. I know you are so proud of me! I also honor my mother, Mrs. Remi Olude, the strongest woman I know! Thank you for being the perfect example that a woman has no limits.

I appreciate my dear husband, Pastor David Oyedepo, Jr. Words cannot describe my gratitude to you. Thank you for inspiring me and for being an incredible support system. Thank you for making sure I flourish under your watch! God bless you and reward you abundantly, my love! To my children, Blessing and Paul, I hope you are inspired and motivated! One of my greatest desires is to show by example that you can be anything you desire with God on your side. You both shall be great!

Finally, to my brother and sisters, Mr. Ayo Olude, Dr. Bunmi Akintola, and Dr. Ope Udoka, thank you! Thank you for inspiring me and for always supporting me.

Acknowledgments

I want to thank my chair. Dr. Matasha Murrell Jones for her guidance and patience with me throughout the doctoral study process, and my committee members, Dr. Erica Gamble, second committee member, and Dr. Cheryl Lentz. Please accept my profound appreciation for the feedback and guidance to help me throughout this DBA journey.

Special thanks also go to the director of the DBA program and Walden University.

Finally, thank you to my extended family and friends, who have been rooting for me from day 1!

Table of Contents

Se	ection 1: Foundation of the Study	1
	Background of the Problem	1
	Problem and Purpose	2
	Population and Sampling	3
	Research Question	5
	Interview Questions	5
	Conceptual Framework	6
	Operational Definitions	6
	Assumptions, Limitations, and Delimitations	7
	Assumptions	7
	Limitations	8
	Delimitations	8
	Significance of the Study	8
	Contribution to Business Practice	9
	Implications for Social Change	9
	A Review of the Professional and Academic Literature	10
	Theories of Motivation	13
	Types of Motivation	19
	Factors That Affect Motivation.	20
	Leadership Styles and Motivation	29
	Motivation in NPOs	34

Volunteer Motivation	35
Connection Between Organizational Outcome and Motivation	36
Transition	40
Section 2: The Project	41
Purpose Statement	41
Role of the Researcher	41
Participants	43
Research Method and Design	43
Research Method	44
Research Design	45
Population and Sampling	46
Ethical Research	48
Data Collection Instruments	50
Data Collection Technique	51
Data Organization Technique	53
Data Analysis	54
Reliability and Validity	56
Reliability	56
Validity	56
Transition and Summary	58
Section 3: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Change	59
Presentation of the Findings	59

Theme 1: Relationships	60
Theme 2: Volunteer Engagement	61
Theme 3: Training	63
Relevance to the Literature	64
Relevance to the Conceptual Framework	66
Applications to Professional Practice	68
Implications for Social Change	69
Recommendations for Action	70
Recommendations for Further Research	72
Reflections	73
Conclusion	74
References	75
Appendix A: Interview Protocol	130
Appendix B: Interview Ouestions	132

Section 1: Foundation of the Study

Nonprofit organizations (NPOs) have a unique societal position, offering communities valuable services, resources, and support (Clear et al., 2018). The rise of nongovernmental organizations from 2008 to 2018 made volunteers roles critical, as many rely on unpaid laborers to build quality services (Lorente-Ayala et al., 2019). While NPOs rely on volunteers to achieve their social objectives (Aboramadan et al., 2019), NPO leaders face substantial challenges in terms of developing organizational capacity (Zhang et al., 2017). Groble et al. (2018) stated volunteers enable NPOs to reach more clients and more effectively fulfill their missions, which makes retaining volunteers a crucial factor in the success of NPOs. By understanding the needs of volunteers, nonprofit leaders can develop effective strategies to improve volunteer motivation and retain volunteers within organizations.

Background of the Problem

Volunteers are essential to the nonprofit labor force, and some organizations are mostly or entirely staffed by volunteers (Einolf, 2018). Communities increasingly rely on volunteers' kindness to contribute to services, which was previously the government's sole responsibility (Dawson et al., 2019). As NPOs depend on the effectiveness of volunteer involvement to carry out the organization's mission and purpose (Nesbit et al., 2018), influential organizational leaders strive to obtain high-quality volunteers, as they are an essential and indispensable resource that can reduce costs of projects and increase quality of products and organizations (Broby et al., 2018). High-quality volunteers are flexible, experienced, and have excellent character (Broby et al., 2018). Volunteers

showing up to contribute their time and energy is essential. Once volunteers arrive, nonprofit organizational leaders must ensure that the organizational environment elicits volunteer performance and makes volunteers want to remain in organizations (Akingbola et al., 2019). When nonprofit organizational leaders strive to understand and are committed to understanding what keeps volunteers satisfied, engaged, and motivated to volunteer, performances of NPOs are enhanced.

Problem and Purpose

Volunteers are crucial to the functioning of NPOs (Englert & Helmig, 2018).

According to the Corporation for National and Community Service (2019), 77.3 million

Americans (30.3% of the American population) volunteered in 2018, contributing \$167

billion to the economy. The general business problem was that some leaders of NPOs lacked strategies to motivate their volunteer staff to attain organizational objectives. The specific business problem was that some leaders of faith-based NPOs lacked effective strategies to improve volunteers' motivation.

The purpose of this qualitative single case study was to explore effective strategies used by nonprofit leaders to improve volunteer motivation. The targeted population was a minimum of eight leaders from a NPO in the United Kingdom who demonstrated the ability to motivate their volunteers. Results of this study contribute to positive social change by increasing volunteer motivation, thereby increasing volunteer engagement in various social and community programs that are organized by NPOs. When there is an increase in volunteer motivation and engagement, more programs and resources emerge to benefit communities.

Population and Sampling

The population from which this sample was drawn was participants who were leaders in a faith-based NPO in London, United Kingdom, with the proven ability to motivate their volunteers. Data were collected from participants using a semistructured interview process designed to obtain their personal experiences regarding effective strategies for volunteer motivation. I also reviewed organizational documents for relevant information.

Nature of the Study

Researchers use three methodologies to conduct studies: qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods (Srivastava & Chandra, 2018). This study was a qualitative single-case study. The purpose of the qualitative research method is to explore human conditions, phenomena, and processes in depth, describing and explaining them (Pai & Nayak, 2020). In qualitative research, the researcher examines how or why a phenomenon occurs. Researchers collect data through words, texts, and images via interviews, observations, photographs, and document reviews (Moorley & Cathala, 2019). With the qualitative methodology, researchers are encouraged to reflect on the values and objectives they bring to their research and how these affect the research project (Pitard, 2017). The qualitative method was most appropriate for this study because the purpose of this study was to explore interviews, organizational document reviews, and NPO leaders' effective strategies to motivate their volunteers.

In quantitative research, researchers collect and analyze structured data that can be represented numerically (Goertzen, 2017). Ridder (2017) found quantitative researchers test hypotheses and use statistical analysis as the methodological basis for a study. The quantitative method was not appropriate for this study. Mixed methods involve intentional integration or combination of quantitative and qualitative methods to draw on strengths of each to answer real-life research questions (Kaur, 2016). Mixed methods were not appropriate for this study.

The research design for this study was a single-case study. Case study designs entail interpreting a participant's perceptions within the boundaries of their environment (R. K. Yin, 2018). One of the essential data sources in qualitative case study research is interviews, in addition to gathering documents and archival records to corroborate and enhance study findings (Alpi & Evans, 2019). The case study design was appropriate for this study because it includes interviews and analysis of organizational documents to explore effective strategies NPO leaders use to motivate volunteers and achieve organizational objectives.

In phenomenological research, the researcher emphasizes the perception and experiences of individuals from their point of view and aims to define the meaning of experiences (İşeri, 2019). The phenomenological research design was inappropriate for this study because exploring and interpreting lived experiences was not its purpose. Researchers use the ethnographic research design to analyze social and cultural practices in a specific context (Sharman, 2017). Ethnographic researchers primarily explore a cultural phenomenon through shared patterns of beliefs or behaviors over an extended

period (Krase, 2018). The ethnographic research design was not appropriate for this study because the purpose was not to learn about cultures.

Research Question

What effective strategies do faith-based NPO leaders use to improve volunteer motivation?

Interview Questions

- 1. What strategies have you used to motivate volunteers?
- 2. How were the motivational strategies communicated throughout the organization and to the volunteers?
- 3. How do you determine the best strategies to use to improve volunteer motivation?
- 4. What specific strategies have positively impacted volunteers?
- 5. What challenges have you experienced when implementing these strategies to improve volunteer motivation?
- 6. How do you overcome these challenges?
- 7. How do you assess the effectiveness of your strategies to motivate volunteers?
- 8. What, if any, modifications did you have to apply to improve the effectiveness of the motivational strategies?
- 9. How has implementing motivational strategies created success in the organization?
- 10. Is there anything else that you would like to share regarding effective strategies for motivating volunteers in your organization?

Conceptual Framework

The conceptual framework for this study was the social exchange theory (SET). Homans (1958) asserted individuals seek to maximize their benefits in the workplace and individuals seek rewards through social interactions. Blau (1964) established that individual voluntary actions are motivated by returns that are expected for their interactions. According to Ali et al. (2019), these interactions form a series of exchanges that create obligations between them. Blau (2017) explained human exchanges might be financial or social, and relationships are based on trust and feelings of belonging to coworkers and organizations.

By contrast, economic relationships refer to pay, performance, and other extrinsic rewards. Exchanges that have a basis of loyalty and trust increase performance of individuals and organizations (Ali et al., 2019). Where explicit value is absent within transactions, the exchange of services is a social exchange (Blau, 1964). However, economic exchange results if a value for exchanging services can be defined (Blau, 1964). The SET was the appropriate conceptual framework to explore NPO leaders' effective leadership strategies to improve volunteer motivation.

Operational Definitions

Extrinsic motivation: Factors that recipients value and are contingent on their behavior or results, such as paychecks, performance bonuses, praise, or some other form of recognition (Okorie et al., 2019).

Intrinsic motivation: Willingness of individuals to perform tasks because they are exciting or enjoyable, and they derive personal satisfaction from performing these tasks (Ronald & Dominguez, 2018).

Nonprofit organization: Organization where leaders rely on volunteers and donations (Shehu et al., 2016), focusing on solving social problems and maximizing social value rather than competitive positions or financial gain (Kusa, 2016).

Performance: Function of an individual's ability, skills, and knowledge that is influenced by work environment or motivation (Jain, 2014).

Volunteer motivation: Why volunteers are driven to engage in NPOs (Leonard, 2013).

Volunteer organizational commitment: One's approach toward an organization related to willingness to dedicate significant time and effort to the organization without monetary compensation (Bang et al., 2012).

Assumptions, Limitations, and Delimitations

Assumptions, limitations, and delimitations are critical parts of research.

Researchers should openly and extensively report their research limitations,
delimitations, and assumptions to improve quality of their findings and interpretation of
evidence (Theofanidis & Fountouki, 2019).

Assumptions

Wolgemuth et al. (2017) defined *assumptions* as unexamined beliefs subject to critique in research. There were three assumptions in this study. The primary assumption of this study was that participants would provide truthful and precise answers when

questioned. Another assumption was that the results, based on the method, would be accurate and realistic. The final assumption was that the conceptual framework of Homans' (1958) SET would validate the findings from this study.

Limitations

Wong et al. (2017) defined limitations as hypothetical weaknesses in a study that limit reliability and generalizability of study conclusions. Durcikova et al. (2018) stated these weaknesses are not within the researcher's control. The first limitation of this study was the small sample size, which might lead to generalizations. Participants were leaders from one NPO because this was a single case study. The second limitation of this study was that the study might not have represented the population adequately. The third limitation of this study was the possibility of participants' unwillingness to share information on effective leadership strategies to improve volunteer motivation.

Delimitations

Crossman and Kazdin (2016) defined delimitations as study boundaries within the researcher's control. This includes research questions, choice of research design, and the population (Ellis & Levy, 2010). Participants were nonprofit leaders who used successful strategies for enhancing volunteer motivation. This study included eight leaders within the same NPO. The location of participants was London, United Kingdom.

Significance of the Study

Results of this study might be valuable to the practice of business. Focusing on motivation of volunteers is key to establishing management policies to maintain and increase frequency of volunteer participation (Takase et al., 2019). Effectiveness of

strategies to improve volunteer motivation has significant implications that impact the performance of NPOs. Failure to improve motivation strategies may lead to adverse outcomes, such as inability to achieve organizational goals. Results of this study contribute to research on how effective nonprofit leadership can nurture and motivate dedicated volunteer workers. Business leaders may also use findings from this study to develop effective strategies to increase employee engagement and work performance.

Contribution to Business Practice

The nonprofit sector plays a crucial role in a social and economic life (Sirotkina et al., 2020). NPO leaders rely on the volunteering part of their workforce to a large extent (Traeger & Alfes, 2019). This study may improve current strategies NPO leaders use to motivate volunteers. This study may also be valuable for developing future policies, procedures, and effective strategies, particularly for keeping volunteers motivated as well as provide nonprofit organizational leaders with a better understanding of the potential for improving and retaining satisfaction, engagement, and motivation of volunteers. Finally, leaders of NPOs might find results helpful in creating better motivation methods for volunteers.

Implications for Social Change

Responsible leaders must be progressive and dedicated to social change (Voegtlin & Greenwood, 2016). Implications for positive social change include the potential to help NPO leaders review the organization's social mission, which is crucial to the success and wellbeing of key stakeholders. In addition, recognizing effective leadership strategies that are applied by successful NPOs might also provide leaders with necessary skills to

continue building sustainable communities. Implications for positive social change include the potential to increase volunteer motivation to engage in various social programs. As such programs continue to grow, the need for volunteers increases.

Understanding effective leadership strategies to improve volunteer motivation could increase volunteer engagement and aid in terms of achieving objectives of NPOs.

A Review of the Professional and Academic Literature

The purpose of this qualitative single-case study was to explore effective strategies some NPO leaders use to motivate their volunteers. When NPO leaders apply relevant strategies to motivate volunteers, it may positively impact organizational performance. Relevant studies involved types of motivation, leadership styles affecting motivation, motivational theories, and motivation factors. A comprehensive review of all sources was conducted using a structured literature search approach. The following keywords were used: *volunteer motivation*, *volunteer engagement*, *volunteer commitment*, *volunteer satisfaction*, *leadership styles*, *nonprofit organization*, and *motivation theories*. I used the following databases: Walden University Library, Google Scholar, ProQuest, SAGE Journals, and EBSCOHost. Of the 300 sources, 235 were peerreviewed, and 262 (87%) were published between 2019 and 2023.

Homans' SET was the conceptual framework for the study. The SET is a relevant conceptual framework for exploring nonprofit leaders' methods to motivate volunteers.

Zoller and Muldoon (2019) said the SET involves behavioral interactions between two or more individuals and how these behavioral interactions reinforce the other's behavior.

Volunteering is a way to express civic behavior through an exchange relationship in

which individuals offer their time, skills, and energy to assist others with the expectation they receive service returns (Stoian et al., 2018). Social exchange involves unspecified obligations and a series of interactions; thus, it explains the rule of reciprocity that results in mutual and complementary transactions between two parties (Gbededo & Liyanage, 2018; Pattnaik, 2018). Social exchange is also a systematic process of self-revelation in which individuals continually assess the quality of their interactions to determine whether they need to continue to invest (Zhang & Fei, 2022).

Social exchange involves interactions between employees and company leaders (Reader et al., 2017). In organizations, the employee-employer relationship is indispensable, and often, such a relationship is perceived to exist in an exchange (i.e., both parties expect a degree of benefit from each other) or psychological relationship (Ugaddan & Park, 2017). When employees and leaders establish positive relationships, they can naturally experience a sense of mutual respect and trust.

Chernyak-Hai and Rabenu (2018) contended the SET should be revised to accommodate work relationships in the new era of work in terms of a more diverse workforce with changing expectations regarding relationships between themselves and their organizational representatives. According to Zoller and Muldoon (2019), the SET consists of two building blocks of exchange: content and process. Content involves considering various resources between partners, while process involves how multiple partners can benefit from each other (Zoller & Muldoon, 2019).

The SET is driven by self-interest while adopting individual social rationality (N. Yin, 2018). Blau (1964) argued the SET can be used to visualize exchange relationships

between individuals or organizations as unconfirmed actions that involve satisfying reactions from others. The concept of SET is that one party reciprocates an action similarly to another party in a quid pro quo manner (Cooper-Thomas & Morrison, 2018). Blau (1964) explained that where explicit value is absent within a transaction, exchange of services is a social exchange. However, economic exchange results if a value for exchanging services can be defined (Blau, 1964).

According to Malmström and Johansson (2015), when individuals render services with the expectation of a return, the exchange results in mutually-rewarding transactions and developing interdependent relationships over time. This may increase the likelihood that volunteers will be motivated to engage in future volunteering behavior based on acceptable outcomes of their engagement. Hsu et al. (2017) stated trust increases as reciprocal behavior emerges. During the exchange process, individuals often expect mutual benefits involving personal affection, trust, gratitude, and economic return (Hsu et al., 2017).

Homans (1958) argued mutual dependence is the main consequence of any social exchange. People engaged in exchange give something, incurring what may cost them, just as what they receive may be considered a reward. The price and value of what they give or receive in return relates to the quantity they provide or obtain (Homans, 1958). If the relationship ends with a positive outcome, results will drive positive relationships and continuing working together (Homans, 1958). Relationship worth determines decisions that those who are involved make (Homans, 1958).

Theories of Motivation

Volunteers provide many essential services within NPOs to help meet organizational objectives. NPO leaders must understand various possible theories that influence individuals who volunteer in their organization, as this understanding will aid in recruiting and retaining volunteers. In the following subsections, a summary of theories of motivation is presented.

Herzberg's Two-Factor Theory of Motivation

The two-factor theory of motivation developed by Herzberg et al. is critical. Herzberg's two-factor theory emphasizes an organization's motivators and hygiene factors that affect employees' motivation and job satisfaction (Vijayakumar & Saxena, 2015). Herzberg et al. distinguished between motivators and hygiene factors in this two-factor theory. Motivational factors include achievement, advancement, the possibility of growth, recognition, the work itself, and responsibility. By contrast, hygiene factors include company policy and administration, technical supervision, interpersonal relationships with superiors, peers, subordinates, salary, job security, personal life, working conditions, and status (Prasad Kotni & Karumuri, 2018).

Maslow's Theory of Human Motivation

Maslow's theory of human motivation has remained influential, particularly in psychology and business management. It has been a tool to understand individuals' motivation for behavioral change (Acevedo, 2018; Dohlman et al., 2019). Maslow's theory of motivation is based on the idea that individuals have a hierarchy of needs, starting with the most basic and essential physiological necessities and ascending to the

need for self-actualization at the fifth level (Alajmi & Alasousi, 2019). Maslow's theory of human motivation presents these basic interrelated needs as and safety needs, the need for love and affection, need to belong, need for esteem, and need for self-actualization, with all these functions in a hierarchical set-up (Tripathi, 2018). Needs at the top of the pyramid cannot be fulfilled until the individual satisfies needs at the lower level (Zavei & Jusan, 2017). Maslow's hierarchy of needs is based on human motivation, and NPO leaders should implement effective strategies that meet volunteer needs and lead to volunteer fulfillment in the organization.

Path-Goal Theory

House (1971) created the path-goal theory to explain how leaders can use structure to motivate followers to accomplish established goals. Using the path-goal theory, managers motivate their employees to perform through different behaviors that are appropriate to work settings and subordinate needs, and leader behaviors affect the amount of effort exerted by employees, therefore impacting their overall performance (Rana et al., 2019). According to Parlak et al. (2017), leaders anticipate potential obstacles, work to remove those barriers and participate in practices that encourage goal fulfillment, motivating subordinates' expectations, valence, execution, and achievement.

The path-goal theory is relevant to improving volunteer motivation as leaders in NPOs guide volunteers to choose the best path to reach their personal goals for volunteering and still meet the organization's goals. The path-goal theory helps one to understand how leadership behavior affects subordinates' work performance in organizational settings (Magombo-Bwanali, 2019). Leaders who use the path-goal theory

see improved relationships between themselves, followers, and tasks, and there is an increase in follower motivation because of rewards for accomplishing goals (Bickle, 2017). There are two general assumptions involving the path-goal theory; first, a leader's behavior is acceptable and satisfactory to followers only if it is perceived as a source of current satisfaction or instrument for achieving ultimate satisfaction (Stojanović-Aleksić, 2016). Second, a leader's behavior is a motivating factor as they contribute to creating an environment that stimulates higher production, providing support and help (Stojanović-Aleksić, 2016). A project leader may also use transformational styles via the path-goal theory to achieve the same intrinsic motivation while still following the path that is necessary to achieve project success (Domingues et al., 2017). Therefore, leaders of NPOs must consider the best leadership style to use in motivating volunteers in their organization.

Self-Determination Theory

The self-determination theory (SDT) underlines the psychological importance of autonomy, competence, and relatedness as fundamental factors that promote human development (Turner, 2019). The SDT encompasses two types of motivation: intrinsic and extrinsic motivation. Intrinsic motivation involves behaviors that are generated toward inherent satisfaction, challenge, or enjoyment, while extrinsic motivation is built upon external factors (Rahi & Abd Ghani, 2019). Individuals need the satisfaction of innate and universal psychological needs to be motivated. These needs are autonomy (i.e., personal endorsement of one's action deriving from self), competence (i.e., self-

confidence in the ability to complete activities, and relatedness (i.e., positive interpersonal relationships with others; Dincer & Yesilyurt, 2017).

Public Service Motivation (PSM) Theory

The public service motivation (PSM) theory involves general altruistic motivation to serve the interests of a community of people, state, nation, or humanity (Syamsir, 2014). Individuals with high levels of PSM are highly concerned with serving the public interest and always intend to do good for others and foster society's wellbeing (Schmidthuber & Hilgers, 2019). PSM emphasizes the critical role of self-determined motivation, moral obligation, intrinsic motivation, and affection in terms of explaining work behavior and job performance in public organizations (Wang et al., 2020). NPO leaders must know what inspires volunteers to be part of their organization to apply the correct motivation strategies to engage them.

Expectancy Theory

Vroom's expectancy theory indicates individuals have choices based on what they perceive will lead to the best personal outcomes (Lloyd & Mertens, 2018). Vroom (1964) found individuals have different sets of goals and are inspired if they believe a positive relationship exists between effort and performance, their performance will result in a positive reward, and the reward will satisfy a critical need. Chopra (2019) identified three antecedents that motivate individuals to put forth effort to attain outcomes: expectancy, instrumentality, and valence. An employee is motivated to perform well to attain a reward. Employees are motivated when they believe their work will lead to desired rewards. Barba-Sánchez and Atienza-Sahuquillo (2017) stated these rewards involve

outcomes such as feelings of accomplishment, achievement, and using and developing skills and abilities.

Although volunteers in NPOs do not expect monetary rewards, feelings of accomplishment may drive their expectancy. Instrumentality is the belief by employees that leaders or organizations offer rewards for performance where transparency is essential (Vroom, 1964). Valence is defined as how desirable the reward is to the individual after the effort is made, which depends on the individual's perceptions of the reward (Vroom, 1964). Individual motivation is higher when expectancy, instrumentality, and valence factors are higher (Barakat & Moussa, 2017). Therefore, NPO leaders must understand what volunteers value, meet volunteer expectations, and increase volunteer motivation.

Goal-Setting Theory

Goal setting is a motivational strategy that enhances employee performance (Shoaib & Kohli, 2017). A significant aspect of the goal-setting theory is that goal attainment relates to specific and challenging goals (Prah et al., 2017). A core tenet of this theory is that a specific and challenging goal leads to higher performance compared to no goal or an abstract goal, such as the goal to do one's best (Açıkgöz & Latham, 2018). The goal-setting theory suggests that employees are highly motivated to work when specific goals are set and they have feedback about their progress (Aleksić-Glišović et al., 2019). Leaders of NPOs need to set specific goals and targets for volunteers to meet regularly. A higher level of responsibility exists when leaders set goals and create a vision.

Existence, Relatedness, and Growth (ERG) Theory

Alderfer designed the existence, relatedness, and growth (ERG) theory to explain the range of human desires (Boluk et al., 2017). The ERG theory involves three categories of needs: existence needs, relatedness needs, and growth needs (Sangwoo, 2017). Existence needs are essential material needs for wellbeing, such as food, working conditions, salary, and fringe benefits, relatedness needs are consistent with belongingness needs, and growth needs involve the desire to be creative and have opportunities for personal development (Park et al., 2016). The ERG theory indicates that individuals can satisfy higher-level demands before lower-level demands are satisfied (Lăzăroiu, 2015). At any given time, more than one need may be operational. Therefore, NPO leaders should be ready to meet volunteer needs.

Theory X and Y

Theories X and Y represent assumptions about the manager's attitude towards human nature and behavior (Braha, 2018). The concept of theory X is that the average individual inherently dislikes work, shuns responsibility, lacks ambition, and seeks security (Hommelhoff, 2017). Managers who lead such a workforce believe that employees must often be monitored and supervised (Senarathne, 2020). The concept of theory Y is that individuals generally do not inherently dislike work, and it can be a source of satisfaction (Hommelhoff, 2017). The average theory Y individual is creative and imaginative, capable of exercising self-direction and self-control, and seeking responsibility and self-actualization (Hommelhoff, 2017). Theory Y managers operate under the assumption that workers are committed to working and can innovate to find

solutions to problems (Ravenelle, 2019). Leaders of NPOs who view volunteers in the theory X category find their workforce hard to motivate. However, NPO leaders who view volunteers from the theory Y category will encourage and engage volunteers, thereby motivating them.

Types of Motivation

Researchers continue to clarify volunteers' motives to understand what drives individuals to engage in this behavior (Ariani, 2017). The performance culture of an organization is impacted by the motivation of an organization's employees; therefore, determining whether motivation is intrinsic or extrinsic is helpful for organizations to see what is more of a motivation in their performance (Turner, 2017). Ryan and Deci (2000) described these motives under the SDT as intrinsic and extrinsic motivation. Whether intrinsic or extrinsic motivation depends on its relationship to the individual (Kachoui, 2018). Intrinsic and extrinsic motivation can lead to different behavior and performance (Ryan & Deci, 2000). However, the individual's performance is the most important outcome of these two motivation styles (Kuvaas et al., 2017).

Extrinsic Motivation

Extrinsic motivation primarily focuses on performance, rewards, praise, and feedback (Grajcevci & Shala, 2017). Motivation originates from outside an individual, and motivation in this context can be considered extrinsic rewards, for example, financial incentives and status (Snelgar et al., 2017). Extrinsic motivation is most often influenced by the organization and work environment (Delaney & Royal, 2017). Misusing extrinsic motivation may result in employees shifting their focus toward only achieving financial

gain (Snelgar et al., 2017). Volunteers who may be extrinsically motivated may be driven more by peer pressure or promises of rewards.

Intrinsic Motivation

Intrinsic motivation refers to voluntary activities or behaviors for their desires and attaches to joy, satisfaction, interest, and enjoyment because of their participation (Ariani, 2017). Intrinsically motivated individuals are inspired by experiences that connect with self-concept and personal drives (Delaney & Royal, 2017). According to Snelgar et al. (2017), intrinsically motivated undertakings are the ones for which the action is the reward; the task or the related target satisfies a direct need.

Factors That Affect Motivation

Several factors affect motivation. Bassous (2015) stated that factors that affect motivation could be extrinsic, intrinsic, monetary, or nonmonetary. Therefore, in this subsection, some factors that affect motivation are presented.

Organizational Culture

Organizational culture represents the members' collective values, beliefs, and principles (Nikpour, 2017). Alshammari (2020) defined *organizational culture* as the actions and reactions of an organization in different situations. Several elements that establish patterns or models of interpretations constitute the organizational culture. These elements include formal and informal procedures and standards (Carvalho et al., 2018). According to Kokanuch and Tuntrabundit (2017), organizational culture is the customs of an organization, which have been continuously practiced in building up interactions by focusing on harmony, participation, and cooperation.

Laxton (2017) stated that the critical factors that contribute to the success of an organization are increased employee productivity and enhanced performance, which stem from a leader's ability to manage the organization's culture. Leading organizations can be differentiated because of the organizational culture they promote, not only for the safety and high-quality services offered (Camelia et al., 2019). The organizational culture within an NPO can lead to the volunteers' demotivation or motivation to invest their time and energy into the organization's cause. Leaders of NPOs should be deliberate about encouraging an organizational culture that provokes positive attitudes from volunteers.

According to Lut (2016), the following factors affect organizational culture: (a) the individuals working within the organization, (b) the business of the organization, (c) the gender of the employees within the organization, (d) the goals and objectives of the organization, and (e) the management and its style of handling the employees.

Organizational culture centers on the beliefs and values that have existed in an organization for a long time, the trust of staff, and the value of their work that will affect their attitudes and behavior (Setyaningrum, 2017). Organizational culture influences: (a) how the organization's leaders conduct business and treat employees, customers, and the wider community; (b) the extent to which freedom is allowed in decision-making, developing new ideas, and personal expression; and (c) how power and information flow through its hierarchy; how committed employees are towards collective objectives (Lut, 2016).

According to Chesley (2020), culture is a part of the organizational existence and experience and cannot be separated from the organization itself. Creating new ideas and

knowledge supports the organization's development and improves organizational performance (García-Fernández et al., 2018). NPO leaders must be deliberate about the type of organizational culture they create, as the culture can directly impact volunteers' experience.

Communication

Communication is an essential part of all activities within organizations (Touhidul & Sorooshian, 2019). Turaga (2019) defined *communication* as the lifeblood and the lifeline that lives through all employees in an organization. It is the ability to transfer information from leaders to employees to ensure that employees understand their duties' overall goals and objectives (Pratama et al., 2018). Communication results from the permanent exchange of messages, which generates the harmonization of knowledge about objectives and new ways of achieving those objectives in an organization (Botez, 2018). Communication is a powerful concept that can easily either make or break the performance and productivity of any organization (Turaga, 2019).

Volunteers will be positively impacted and motivated to engage in the NPO when there is a clear line and process of communication. The ability to communicate appropriately is considered a vital ingredient, and failure to communicate effectively can create stress, conflict, strained relationships, and problems between two or more individuals (Turaga, 2019). Communication can have a variety of meanings or features, depending on how it relates to different actions and situations (Botez, 2018). The flow of communication that generally allows the sharing of opinions, ideas, conventions, and emotions is also enriched by professional information that permeates employees'

workdays, allowing coordination and encouraging certain organizational behaviors, which significantly affect performance (Gara & La Porte, 2020).

Leaders of NPOs should deliberately engage in effective communication with volunteers to enhance volunteer motivation. If there is an error in communication interpretation, it will affect the organization's objectives (Irawati et al., 2021). Effective and successful communication can have many advantages, such as mutual understanding, successful business agreements, harmonious family life, conflict resolution, finding solutions to problems, and teamwork (Turaga, 2019). Mistakes are less likely to occur when communication is clear and precise; therefore, supervisors need to display competence in their knowledge by imparting information positively and authoritatively to those they supervise (Cox & Mainiero, 2017).

To facilitate effective communication, many companies host open forums that allow employees to share information, post questions to their management teams, and receive feedback, which management can use to gain a better understanding of the employee's needs so that improvements can be made to make the restructuring less threatening to employees (McManus & Mosca, 2015). Communication between superiors and subordinates is a strong predictor of job satisfaction among employees, and the language used by leaders can influence their subordinates' motivation at work (Robescu & Lancu, 2016).

Respect

Respect is an essential tool a leader can use to motivate their workforce. How individuals believe others treat them in the workplace provides an important source of

information regarding the extent to which they feel respected by them (Clarke & Mahadi, 2017). An organization's leaders must create a respectful atmosphere to run its operations efficiently and effectively because respect is a vital factor that encourages employees to perform better and feel satisfied (Abid et al., 2018). It is important for leaders of NPOs always to treat volunteers with respect.

Trust

Trust is crucial to business activities (Laroche et al., 2019). Trust is critical to establishing longstanding and value-adding relations with external stakeholders; it is essential to strengthen internal relations (Ozmen, 2018) and a soft skill that must be nurtured and cultivated within organizations (Lampton, 2017). Organizational trust refers to employees identifying with an organization and being willing to establish long-term relationships (Yu et al., 2018). A high level of trust should be the goal of any organization.

Building a culture of trust requires commitment from upper management, and individuals need to trust the system to be motivated and engaged (McManus & Mosca, 2015). To foster trust in supervisors, leadership that positively impacts the entire organization is required (Maximo et al., 2019). To achieve such leadership, loyalty, commitment, and the willingness to take risks should be the essential characteristics of organizational members (Maximo et al., 2019). These characteristics can only be achieved if leaders instill extensive trust in their subordinates (Maximo et al., 2019). Depending on the complex nature of exchange relations between employees and the

organization, an employee might consider various features to assess the organization's trustworthiness (Ozmen, 2018).

Trust can increase employee performance (Setyaningrum et al., 2017). To develop employees who have high performance, leaders who can build the trust of employees are needed (Setyaningrum et al., 2017). Leaders can build trust in four areas, which include:

(a) physical, (b) mental, (c) spiritual, and (d) social/emotional (Lampton, 2017). Trust-building activities include encounters where leaders show their character, capabilities, and competencies (Lampton, 2017). These activities include staff meetings, focus groups, workshops, or other gatherings (Lampton, 2017). The result of trust-building activities gives employees the confidence to do a good job, which helps the organization in achieving its objectives (Setyaningrum et al., 2017). Employees are also willing to work hard and expend energy for their organization when they trust their employer (Yu et al., 2018). Leaders of NPOs should strive to build and maintain trust with volunteers to maintain their loyalty and desire to be productive in the organization.

Rewards and Recognition

Rewards and recognition are valuable tools that contribute to employee well-being and retention (Langove & Isha, 2017). Employee reward and recognition programs motivate employees to change work habits and critical behavior for the organization's benefit (Alzyoud, 2018). Without appropriate compensative packages, incentive systems, and motivational techniques, workers will most likely not be committed, and their performance level will be underhand (Abasili et al., 2017). Leaders of NPOs might consider avenues to reward and recognize volunteers to boost their morale and enhance

their productivity. To reward volunteers effectively, NPO leaders need to know about the nature of rewards and compensation while implementing policies.

While volunteers do not expect to earn a salary, volunteers are motivated when they receive awards and recognition for their efforts. Lu et al. (2019) expounded that positive reinforcement (i.e., recognition, awards, and gifts) influences participants to continue volunteering. Rewards may be intrinsic (i.e., internal to an individual), extrinsic (i.e., external to an individual), monetary (i.e., financial), non-monetary (i.e., non-financial), and direct (i.e., compensation for work conducted) or indirect (i.e., additional benefits) and may be used for a multitude of reasons and purposes (Victor & Hoole, 2017).

Recognition and rewards also help to retain current employees (Langove & Isha, 2017). Recognition is important because it is a form of feedback that helps inform employees of their performance (Alzyoud, 2018). When NPO leaders acknowledge the importance of recognizing and appreciating volunteers, the morale of each volunteer will be boosted, thereby prompting their motivation to volunteer within the NPO. Kumari (2020) ascertained that the inclusion of recognition practices for employees in the workplace has positively affected the behavior of employees toward their customers.

Performance Appraisal

A performance appraisal is a tool that adds value to organizational goals (Pegulescu, 2018). Performance appraisal provides a score for the employee's performance compared to predetermined standards (Singh, 2018). The performance appraisal is designed to show employees how they have done over time and to let them

know what benefits they would receive based on appraisal scores (Singh, 2018). Evaluating performance is essential because it positively influences human capital development, resulting in higher performance (Imran et al., 2019).

Organizations utilize performance appraisals to determine pay increases and promotions (K. Moon, 2019). Providing employees with feedback can improve employee performance (K. Moon, 2019). The performance appraisal helps leaders form a basis for critical input in making decisions on employee issues such as pay raises, promotion, transfer, training, discharges, demotions, training and development, termination, and completion of probationary periods (Singh, 2018).

One of the key roles of the performance appraisal is to communicate the importance of investment in employees (Pegulescu, 2018). An effective performance appraisal can improve employee job performance by directing employee behavior toward organizational goals and monitoring that behavior to ensure the goals are met (Singh, 2018). Since the purpose of the performance appraisal is not merely to provide feedback but also to design avenues for improvement (Traeger & Alfes, 2019), as NPO leaders offer feedback, they must implement effective strategies to improve volunteer performance.

Training and Development

Employee training is essential for any organization or sector (Nethmini & Ismail, 2019). Practical training and development programs are significant determinants of corporate effectiveness (Anlesinya, 2018). Organizational training equips workers with skills, knowledge, new capabilities, and work attitudes to perform their current jobs

efficiently and effectively (Anlesinya, 2018). Training has helped employees do their current jobs or help meet current performance requirements by focusing on specific skills required for the current need (Nethmini & Ismail, 2019).

Training supports fulfilling the needs and demands of both the organization and the employees and increases individual productivity (Sendawula et al., 2018). Training also enhances the psychological state of involvement, commitment, attachment, and mood, which impacts an individual's performance (Sendawula et al., 2018). Leaders of NPOs should consider training opportunities for volunteers to enhance their knowledge of the organization and equip volunteers with the necessary tools required to meet organizational goals. Trained employees are more confident in their performance and decision-making skills (Nethmini & Ismail, 2019). Employees who are confident in themselves are confident in their daily work duties (Osborne & Hammoud, 2017). In addition, employees who receive regular training are more likely to accept change and develop new ideas (Nethmini & Ismail, 2019). Organizational leaders who emphasize developing employees' creativity are found to be more competitive than others (Chahar et al., 2019). Volunteers lacking the necessary skills to be productive in the NPO might be demoralized and not forthcoming with creative ideas.

Employees who learn new skills through training are good candidates for promotions because they have shown their ability to learn, retain, and use information (Nethmini & Ismail, 2019). Accordingly, companies must preserve the needed competence in their employees through sufficient training (Sweis et al., 2019). Reliable and skilled employees can also be empowered to train other employees, which reduces

pressure on the management team (Nethmini & Ismail, 2019). Training improves employee performance only when it is appropriately done and through proper identification and selection of trainees, timely scheduling of training, and based on the gaps identified in the areas of knowledge, skills, abilities, and change of attitude of the concerned staff (Sendawula et al., 2018).

Leadership Styles and Motivation

Leaders directly influence employee behavior, effort, input, and consequently output (Altheeb, 2020). An effective leader must know how to inspire and influence followers in the organization to go beyond mediocrity by achieving the goals with delight (Balbuena et al., 2020). In this subsection, leadership styles that may influence motivation are presented.

Transactional Leadership

The transactional leadership style highlights the exchange between leaders and followers (Sanda & Arthur, 2017). Transactional leadership styles focus on using rewards and punishments to achieve compliance from followers (Uzonwann, 2017). In this exchange, the leader discusses with others and specifies the conditions and rewards followers will receive if they fulfill those requirements (Sanda & Arthur, 2017). Transactional leadership is mainly focused on the outcome. A transactional leader respects the organization's existing structure and follows the company's protocol of rewards and punishment (Roibu et al., 2019). Burns (1978) noted that while this leadership style is effective, it does not change the organization or society but gives one the right to maintain the status quo.

Transformational Leadership

Transformational leaders are agents of change in their organizations who focus on inspiring followers to work toward a common goal (Cho et al., 2019). Nilwala et al. (2017) stated that effective leaders are distinguished by their ability to fulfill the goals of an organization. Transformational leadership involves effective communication to understand the strengths and weaknesses of subordinates and appeal to their emotional and cognitive abilities to effect positive changes in performance (Bonsu & Twum-Danso, 2018). Transformational leaders cannot only create a productive situation but also transform the interest of their followers through the prominence of organizational goals (Igbal et al., 2019). Bass (1990) stated that transformational leadership comprises inspirational leadership, consisting of charismatic behaviors such as role modeling and risk sharing, attributed charisma, and inspirational motivation, which includes communicating high expectations concerning a vision. Transformational leaders exhibit enthusiasm and optimism toward the employee's ability to effectively complete job duties and tasks, which results in increased productivity (Ogola et al., 2017).

Transformational leadership inspires employees to go beyond their interests and focus on the overall interests of the organization (Akbari et al., 2017). When volunteers are inspired by their leaders, they are often willing to stretch themselves for the organization's cause. There are four behaviors that transformational leaders exhibit including: (a) idealized influence, (b) individualized consideration, (c) inspirational motivation, and (d) intellectual stimulation (Bass, 1990). Transformational leadership inspires employees, celebrates the creativity of all organization members, and includes

employees' ideas in their decision-making (Akbari et al., 2017). These leaders hold charisma and can help get synergic effects through followers' strength (Igbal et al., 2019).

Autocratic Leadership

The autocratic leadership style places more emphasis on performance and low emphasis on people. The focus of power is on the leader, and all interactions within the group move toward the leader (Fiaz et al., 2017). The basic assumption underlying the autocratic leadership style is based on the premise that people are naturally lazy, irresponsible, and untrustworthy, and leaving the functions of planning, organizing, and controlling to subordinates would yield fruitless results, so the leader should accomplish such functions without the involvement of individuals (Fiaz et al., 2017).

Autocratic leaders can damage an organization irreparably as they force their followers to execute strategies and services very narrowly based on a subjective idea of what success looks like (El Khouly et al., 2017). Autocratic leadership could be beneficial in some instances, such as when decisions must be made quickly without consulting with a large group of people (Chukwusa, 2018). Effective autocratic leaders are strong and knowledgeable in their companies' information and are useful when group organization and focus are needed (Bertsch et al., 2017). Although autocratic leadership could be good at times, there may be many occasions where this leadership style could be a reason for inaction. Therefore, leaders who abuse the autocratic leadership style are often viewed as dictatorial (Chukwusa, 2018).

Charismatic Leadership

Charismatic leaders utilize different methods to motivate and inspire their followers. Charismatic leaders demonstrate a great desire to change the status quo and a high sensitivity to environmental opportunities, constraints, and subordinates' needs (Tuan & Thao, 2018). Charismatic leaders inspire and motivate their followers by speaking positively about the future and instilling positive ideas in their followers (Shao et al., 2017). Charismatic leaders facilitate change and communication in vision and high-performance expectations (Moura et al., 2019). Charismatic leaders are perceived as trustworthy, highly competent, and worthy of respect (Gaviria-Rivera & López-Zapata, 2019). When leaders in an NPO are charismatic, the followers are more engaged and fully dedicated to their assigned tasks.

Ethical Leadership

Ethical leadership is important in improving the organizational climate and may influence citizenship behavior (Aloustani et al., 2020). An ethical leader is one whose leadership style comprises universal values such as reliability and impartiality; justice reinforces these values through two-way communication with viewers and encourages the formation of moral thought (Kul, 2017). Ethical leadership is effective in preventing defiant behavior, whereas, at the same time, the leader can create an excellent organizational life (Aryati et al., 2018). The presence of ethical leadership can improve the ethical climate in an organization (Aryati et al., 2018). Ethical leaders' followers will emulate their leader's behaviors and, in turn, make ethical decisions (Eluwole et al., 2022; Tu & Lu, 2016;). According to Feng et al. (2018), ethical leaders encourage

employees to espouse the meaningfulness of work and to be self-directed to generate new solutions and ideas at work.

Servant Leadership

Servant leadership implies a balancing act between an overall humble attitude of service and behaviors that instill action and efficacy (Sousa & van Dierendonck, 2017). Servant leaders are uniquely effective in developing and nurturing service values among followers (Lacroix & Pircher Verdorfer, 2017). The servant-leader prepares the organization and its members for outstanding contributions to the broader society and seeks to build a better community inside and outside the organization (Kiker et al., 2019). Servant leadership offers a compelling ideal of self-sacrificing individuals who put the needs of others before their own and cultivate a culture of growth in their organizations (Liu, 2019).

Servant leadership embraces the notion that if the followers maximize their potential, this will directly translate to the organization's potential or organizational performance (Gandolfi et al., 2017). Irving and Berndt (2017) posited that when followers become the focus of leaders and are served by these leaders, followers become the primary agents through which the organizational goals are met.

Situational Leadership

Situational leadership proposes that all leadership styles effectively motivate the workforce and increase performance (Zigarmi & Roberts, 2017). This leadership style offers the benefits of combined strategies that consider individual and environmental needs (Walls, 2019). For this leadership style to be successful, leaders need to adapt their

style to the demands of the followers in different situations (Cote, 2017). Situational leaders emphasize inspiring, motivating, and developing their followers in different ways. Situational leaders strive to build their followers by assessing the workforce's performance, competencies, and commitment and are willing and flexible to partner with the workforce to remove barriers, thereby improving performance (Lynch, 2015). NPO leaders need to understand volunteers' needs and adapt their leadership styles to each individual. Being able to pose different identities as a leader creates both opportunities and constraints as the consequences that lead to different results and responses (Princes & Said, 2022).

Motivation in NPOs

Shaikh et al. (2018) defined *motivation* as a process and an act. Motivation is to inspire or urge another individual to remain loyal or committed, while the act of motivation is the undertaking of providing a purpose (Shaikh et al., 2018). One of the most promising solutions for preserving human capital in the workplace and increasing productivity is increasing employee motivation (Eliyahu et al., 2021). When choosing their careers, individuals consider their needs, values, and motivations (Word & Park, 2015). NPOs provide a vast array of human services, such as job training programs, childcare centers, and programs for seniors (Cadet & Carroll, 2019).

Employees who work for socially responsible organizations, as in the case of NPOs, will exhibit high levels of work engagement (Renard & Snelgar, 2016). NPO leaders also rely on volunteers to fulfill the organization's mission to stakeholders.

Volunteers are organization members who do not receive monetary compensation for

their efforts and provide the services without expecting rewards (Tõnurist & Surva, 2017). Understanding what motivates nonprofit volunteers is essential because their engagement can lead to the success or failure of the organization. It is consequently important that NPO leaders ensure that volunteers fit within their organization's culture.

Volunteer Motivation

Understanding volunteer motivation is imperative as it, directly and indirectly, affects many other organizational or human resource domains (Neely et al., 2022). The significance of the volunteering body with its economic benefits is gaining momentum as a crucial element of social service delivery (Erasmus & Morey, 2016). Unlike any other prosocial behavior, it is non-spontaneous since the helper actively seeks the chance to help and maintain assistance over time (Kwok et al., 2013). Leonard (2013) defined *volunteer motivation* as why volunteers are driven to engage in NPOs. There are several reasons why individuals choose to volunteer, and these reasons can be either broadly altruistic or related to the need to fulfill a specific goal (Kolar et al., 2016; Tõnurist & Surva, 2017).

According to Otoo and Amuquandoh (2014), some individuals' motivations to volunteer stem from their desire to strengthen their ties to the community and their fellow volunteers. Pelczarski (2016) stated that some individuals' motivations to volunteer include building relationships, recognition, a feeling of pride and satisfaction, and improving their resumes. Socialization is another motivation to volunteer (Otoo & Amuquandoh, 2014). Motivated volunteers are usually willing to devote more time and effort to their responsibilities. Some leaders within NPOs appreciate the input of

volunteers to help with balancing their workforce; therefore, the deliberate effort to retain volunteers by keeping them motivated is a crucial factor in the success of an NPO (Sefora & Mihaela, 2016).

Connection Between Organizational Outcome and Motivation

Motivation is a personal drive that leads an individual to act and behave in specific ways to satisfy themselves and live a life directed at specific points to achieve certain goals (Lidya Lolowang et al., 2019). Motivation in the work context expresses an individual's willingness to exert and maintain an effort towards organizational goals (Deressa & Zeru, 2019). Employees have different competing needs that are driven by various motivators (Deressa & Zeru, 2019). An employee's level of motivation determines the level of commitment the employee will display in their performance and in achieving their goals (Kuranchie-Mensah & Amponsah-Tawiah, 2016). The higher the level of workforce motivation is, the greater the chance of the organizational leaders achieving their goals.

Organizational performance is a vital indicator of any organization's success or failure (Rehman et al., 2019). Organizational performance is a significant indicator for organizations in the attainment of their objectives or goals in both developed and developing economies and in small or large organizations (Rehman et al., 2019). Organizational performance is a crucial factor because it indicates to the shareholders the way the company is working, and it also measures actual output against the input or expected output (Rao & Zaidi, 2019). Any individual who has a high level of motivation

will also have a high level of work output or performance. The effectual working of employees can improve organizational performance (Rao & Zaidi, 2019).

Leadership styles play an essential role in determining organizational performance (Rehman et al., 2019). The likelihood of organizational leaders achieving their business goals comes from the skills and motivation of the workforce (Corcaci, 2016). Higher motivation in the workforce shows when a genuine relationship exists between work performance and the outcome of the work (Kuranchie-Mensah & Amponsah-Tawiah, 2016). When the level of workplace motivation is high, there is a greater chance of organizational leaders achieving their goals.

Leaders can use policies and other effective strategies to motivate their workforce to achieve their goals while taking into consideration the distinctiveness of their employees (Corcaci, 2016). Implementing motivational techniques and programs will also improve performance (Corcaci, 2016). Leaders can also create effective motivational programs, which lead to a positive organizational culture and higher performance (Kuranchie-Mensah & Amponsah-Tawiah, 2016). NPO leaders should create and implement processes and procedures to be applied toward the motivation of volunteers to meet organizational objectives.

Employee Engagement

Employee engagement is a critical driver of business success in the competitive marketplace (Chin et al., 2019). The engagement of employees can be used as a tool by organizational leaders to make a difference in the way they do things (Jehangir & Khan, 2018). An engaged employee adds value to organizational success through significant

contribution (Natrajan et al., 2019). Leaders of organizations seek to hire employees who can adapt themselves to changes and remain proactive, energetic, and creative while facing problems and challenges (Milhem et al., 2019). Leaders of NPOs should seek to keep volunteers actively engaged with relevant tasks in the organization. An engaged employee will not be absent from the job because they come to work every day feeling a connection to their organization and have high enthusiasm for their work (Chin et al., 2019). Engaged employees perceive the success of the organization as their success (Stoyanova & Iliev, 2017).

Engaged employees are observed to outperform disengaged employees in their respective organizations (Jehangir & Khan, 2018), and it has also been shown to increase employee performance in an organization (Nor et al., 2019). Leaders of NPOs should aim to nurture volunteers who buy into the vision of the organization and view the success of the organization as their success. Employees who are engaged in their work tend to make personal sacrifices for the organization with the feeling that they belong to the organization (Nor et al., 2019).

When an employee has high levels of engagement, they are more willing to increase their efforts to ensure the success of the organization (Stoyanova & Iliev, 2017). For example, if the employee is given a say in decision-making and has the right to be heard by their boss, then the engagement levels are likely to be high (Alzyoud, 2018). However, in the absence of a sufficient engagement strategy, the results could be otherwise (Natrajan et al., 2019). Many companies have realized this and are formulating strategies for empowering and engaging the employees for better performance (Natrajan

et al., 2019). Leaders who are actively involved with their employees also promote a higher level of engagement (Stoyanova & Iliev, 2017). Organizations with engaged employees tend to perform better and factors like enhanced productivity, less employee turnover and attrition rates, less absenteeism, enhanced loyalty and goodwill toward the organization, and positive word of mouth are visible in an engaged organization (Antony, 2018). When nonprofit leaders have volunteers with high levels of engagement, the organizational goals are better achieved.

Employee Turnover

Employee turnover is the rate at which an employee leaves an organization (Olajide & Okunbanjo, 2018). Employee turnover is the voluntary and involuntary permanent withdrawal from an organization (Tripathi & Pandey, 2017). When employees leave the organization, this may not only impact the organization but also the workforce (Buzeti et al., 2016). The critical problems of employee turnover for the company are the loss of skills possessed by the employee and the associated costs (Buzeti et al., 2016). High turnover rates result in increased recruiting, selection, and training expenses (Tripathi & Pandey, 2017). According to Pierce (2016), some reasons why employees leave an organization include: (a) burnout, (b) unattractive or no rewards, (c) not enough focus on training or advancement opportunities, (d) lack of communication, and (e) employees do not feel the organization values them. To reduce turnover, NPO leaders must acknowledge volunteers as significant contributors to the organization's success and implement vital strategies to keep volunteers motivated within the organization.

Transition

In Section 1, I provided the foundation of the study, which included the identified problem, what factors contribute to the problem and why it is significant, ways to explore the problem using a resource-based research lens, and a review of relevant academic literature.

Section 2 includes a thorough overview of my role as the researcher, participants for this study, and research method and design. Population and sampling, ethical procedures, data collection instruments and techniques, data organizing techniques and analysis, and the study's reliability and validity are also addressed in Section 2.

In Section 3, I provide a detailed account of my research. This includes a presentation of findings, discussion regarding the applicability of professional practice, implications for social change, recommendations for action and further research, reflections, and a conclusion.

Section 2: The Project

Section 2 includes my role as the researcher, a description of the qualitative method, case study research design, population, and sampling procedures, standards for conducting ethical research, data collection instruments and techniques, data organizing techniques and analysis, and reliability and validity of the study.

Purpose Statement

The purpose of this qualitative single case study was to explore effective strategies NPO leaders use to motivate their volunteers. The sample population for the study was leaders from a faith-based NPO in London, United Kingdom who had proven the ability to motivate their volunteers. Implications for positive social change include the potential to increase volunteer motivation, thereby increasing volunteer engagement in various social and community programs organized by NPOs. Volunteers add value to society because they are crucial in most community-based programs (Jensen & McKeage, 2015). As nonprofit leaders are more deliberate about motivating volunteers, they will continue to retain more volunteers, thereby leading to higher output and impact.

Role of the Researcher

The researcher's role in a case study is to reasonably collect, present, and analyze data and close the study (R. K. Yin, 2018). Data collection occurred through interviewing participants. I was familiar with the topic of this study because of my experience as a volunteer leader for about 20 years, and I had the opportunity to interact with several other volunteers and leaders within the organization. I served as this study's primary data collection tool, with direct access to participants to interview them and analyze

organizational documents. Research questions aligned with the topic and my experience as a NPO volunteer and leader.

Researchers are responsible for adhering to ethical standards to ensure confidentiality of all participants (Hetzel-Riggin, 2017). Data collected were trustworthy and adhered to protocols outlined in the Belmont Report. Participants were made aware of all procedures and requirements for participation. They were told there were no incentives for participating in this study and they could withdraw at any time. Participants were informed of the general principles highlighted in the Belmont Report: respect for persons, beneficence, and justice. Participants received due respect and decided whether they wanted to participate in the study.

I ensured that information was well understood and no harm was brought to participants before, during, or after the study. Member checking was implemented to minimize bias during interviews and the data collection process, and no assumptions or personal interpretations were made about participant responses. Adherence to Institutional Review Board (IRB) protocols was maintained, and notes from each interview were transcribed. With participants' permission, interviews were recorded to review any areas of bias and engage in reflexive journaling. Reflexive journaling is a process in which the researcher reflects on outcomes of the study and the research process itself (Kross & Giust, 2019).

Semistructured interviews were conducted virtually as the primary method for collecting information from participants. Semistructured interviews are used to understand the area of research and appraisal of existing evidence to develop a flexible

set of questions or themes to prompt responses (Qureshi & Rankin, 2019). Researchers who incorporate transcript reviews during data collection increase reliability and validity (Naidu & Prose, 2018). I used the 2019–2020 Baldrige Excellence Framework. An interview protocol (see Appendix A) was used to collect data and ensure all participants were asked the same questions (see Appendix B). An interview protocol increases the effectiveness of interview processes by providing comprehensive information that is obtained within an allocated time (Yeong et al., 2018).

Participants

Researchers choose participants because they have critical information that is relevant to research questions (Cruz & Tantia, 2017). Participants in this study were leaders in a faith-based NPO in London, United Kingdom with a proven successful track record of motivating volunteers as identified via lack of turnover and longevity of volunteers. I had no affiliation with the NPO for this study. To be eligible, participants were over the age of 18. Second, they had at least 3 years of leadership experience in managing volunteers in the organization. Third, participants had increased their team's number of active volunteers by at least 5% within the last 3 years. Leaders were contacted by email with a consent form once IRB approval was received.

Research Method and Design

The research design for this study was a qualitative case study. Researchers need to select the most suitable research method as this serves as the guide for them as they seek to answer questions that form the basis of their research project (Cypress, 2018).

The objective of this study was to explore effective strategies NPO leaders use to improve volunteer motivation.

Research Method

Researchers choose research methods according to the aim, objectives, nature of the topic, and research questions to identify, collect, and analyze information and increase understanding of an issue (Basias & Pollalis, 2018). Researchers use the mixed methods approach by combining qualitative and quantitative research approaches to thoroughly evaluate a topic (Venkatesh et al., 2013).

Researchers use quantitative research for a systematic and empirical investigation of phenomena through statistics and mathematics, including numerical data (Basias & Pollalis, 2018). Quantitative research is objective, time-independent, and context-free, and the researcher is detached and uninvolved, maintaining an outsider's perspective (Raines, 2013). Quantitative researchers formulate and test hypotheses to draw inferences and use close-ended questions (Taguchi, 2018). In a quantitative study, the researcher tests existing theories while concentrating on a specific and measurable research question (Raines, 2013; Ünal, 2013). Within quantitative research, researchers analyze numerical data statistically (Zyphur & Pierides, 2017). The quantitative methodology was not appropriate for this study because I was not testing an existing theory.

The qualitative research method includes the researcher as the primary data collection tool, identifying a purposive sample, using interviews as a form of data collection, and writing narratives as the mechanism of reporting findings (Butina et al., 2015). According to Kılıçoglu (2018), researchers use the qualitative process to describe

events in natural environments realistically and holistically. The qualitative research method was appropriate for this study because I was the primary collection tool as the researcher, and conducting interviews was critical to the data collection process.

Research Design

The research design for the proposed study was a single-case study. Case study research is a qualitative approach in which the researcher explores a real-life, contemporary bounded system (a case) or multiple bound systems (cases) over time, through detailed, in-depth data collection involving various sources of information, and reports a case description and case themes (Alpi & Evans, 2019). Researchers use a case study to explore a phenomenon from multiple perspectives within a bounded context, allowing the researcher to provide a thick description of the phenomenon (Taylor & Thomas-Gregory, 2015). Researchers using the case study design can get in-depth and multifaceted explorations of phenomena; however, selecting, collecting, and analyzing multiple sources of evidence can be challenging and complex (Houghton et al., 2017).

Researchers use the case study research design by focusing on a small number of cases to conduct their analysis, but researchers collect detailed information while utilizing different collection methods (Starr, 2014). The objective of this study was to explore the effective strategies NPO leaders use to motivate volunteers and achieve organizational goals. To achieve this, interviews of participants and the analysis of organizational documents took place. Researchers can reach data saturation by collecting various forms of documents or reports (Le & Needham, 2019).

Researchers use the phenomenological research design to understand how particular individuals experience certain events and life episodes (Zahavi, 2019). The phenomenological research design was not suitable for this study because exploring and interpreting lived experiences was not the focus of this study. Researchers use ethnographic research design to focus on certain cultural groups (Knobloch et al., 2017). The ethnographic research design was not used because the objective of this study was not to learn about groups or communities.

Population and Sampling

I used the purposive sampling method to select the participants for this study. Purposive sampling is the most described means of sampling in qualitative methods literature today (Gentles et al., 2015). Purposive sampling enables the researchers to select only the samples that meet specific criteria for the study (Eze & Elegbe, 2018). Using purposive sampling also ensures a researcher has a diverse range of opinions and experiences, which will enhance the credibility of the findings from the study (Forero et al., 2018).

When researchers use purposive sampling, they must also specify reasons for selecting participants, which align with the purpose of the research (Palinkas et al., 2015). The population for this qualitative study comprised a minimum of eight leaders from a faith-based NPO in London, the United Kingdom who exhibited the ability to motivate their volunteers. Choosing participants is a component of qualitative research.

Researchers who use purposive sampling use their judgment to identify the individuals

they think will provide the best insights (Pawelz, 2018). Purposive sampling is also one way of achieving a manageable amount of data (Ames et al., 2019).

The sample size was a minimum of eight participants who are leaders in a faith-based NPO in London, United Kingdom with the proven ability to motivate their volunteers. Researchers who use the qualitative research method focus on generalizability or the ability to ensure the findings of the study are a representation of the population of the study (Palinkas et al., 2015). The eligibility criteria for participants of this study were:

(a) either be a senior staff or a volunteer leader at the assigned NPO, (b) must have proven success at motivating volunteers as confirmed by other leaders within the organization, (c) must have demonstrated the ability to achieve their organizational objectives, and (d) must have consented to participate in an interview for this study.

The nonprofit leaders included volunteer leaders of a single NPO in the United Kingdom. The participants understood the challenges, operations and needs, dynamics, and culture of the organization. The participants responded to a semistructured 40-minute in-depth interview with open-ended questions, which I conducted virtually at a convenient time for each participant. All participants answered the same questions with follow-up questions to add further information. Semistructured interviews generate useful insights and add quality to research (Sinha & Yadav, 2017). To ensure the data were rich, an organizational assessment of the NPO also took place.

The qualitative research gold standard for quality research is data saturation (Hancock et al., 2016). Data saturation helps in ensuring the validity of this study.

According to Moser and Korstjens (2018), an essential criterion for data saturation is the

availability of enough in-depth data showing the patterns, categories, and variety of the phenomenon under study. Researchers reach data saturation when no additional data emerge, data are repeated, and further data collection becomes redundant (Hennink et al., 2017).

A researcher needs to know when they have collected the maximum amount of data for a study. In addition to conducting interviews and reviewing organizational documents and websites, member checking was used to ensure data saturation. Member checking is a widely used technique in qualitative research (Livari, 2018). Member checking is an intellectual process for researchers to engage in and involves participants in the interpretation of data to enhance the trustworthiness of the results (Birt et al., 2016). Implementing member checking ensured that there were no biases in any of the interpretations. During the member-checking process, the participants were invited to confirm, clarify, or elaborate on the research outputs (see Livari, 2018). After the interview process, participants in this study were provided with their answers to interview questions with the opportunity to verify and confirm the accuracy and meaning of their responses.

Ethical Research

As indicated by the Walden University IRB, it is the researcher's responsibility to protect human subjects from any psychological and physical harm (see Wallace & Sheldon, 2015). The researcher must foresee, tackle, and prevent any ethical dilemmas that may arise (Udo-Akang, 2013). One of the significant ethical concerns about the

conduct of research is the researcher's integrity, the ability to be impartial and independent, and to avoid undue influences and conflicts of interest (Hansson, 2017).

To comply with the Belmont Report's ethical guidelines, detailed steps were taken to ensure the confidentiality and rights of the research participants were secure. Informed consent letters were sent to prospective participants via email. The first important step was to ensure that before participants began scheduling interview appointments, they read and accepted the information on the consent form. It is essential to confirm that every participant is aware of any pertinent information to enable each potential participant to weigh options or any potential harm and be free to accept or decline involvement in a study (Udo-Akang, 2013).

Informed consent letters were used to explain the intent of this study. The participants were required to acknowledge their understanding of what was expected of them and send acknowledgement via email to me. Participants could withdraw from the study at any time by contacting me directly via phone or email. The participants could also withdraw from this study after the conclusion of the data collection. The interview notes, recordings, and any other information related to a participant that withdrew were not included in the study. Holm and Ploug (2017) stated that participants can withdraw from a study without explanation and for any reason. When this happens, researchers should destroy any data collected from participants.

An interview schedule was available for all participants. Incentives should not be made available to avoid biased answers from participants (Bernstein & Feldman, 2015). Participants in this study did not receive an incentive. According to Cronin-Gilmore

(2012), any printed information should always be tamper-proof and destroyed after 5 years. All printed materials will be destroyed by secure shredding. As an additional level of security and confidentiality, a password-protected electronic file, only accessible by me, will contain all materials to be destroyed after 5 years.

Data Collection Instruments

The researcher is the primary instrument in case study methods; therefore, researcher bias should be recognized and minimized as much as possible (Campbell, 2015; Clark & Vealé, 2018). Data were collected using open-ended interview questions and interview notes. The goal of the interviews was to explore the effective strategies nonprofit leaders use to motivate volunteers to achieve organizational goals. After receiving approval from the IRB, I followed the interview protocol (see Appendix A). I used the semistructured interview questions with each participant (see Appendix B). A reliable interview protocol is the key to obtaining useful quality interview data and increases the effectiveness of an interview process by ensuring comprehensive information is received within the allocated time (Yeong et al., 2018).

The Baldrige Performance Excellence Program (2019–2020) formed the basis of the interview and analysis. I asked participants 10 open-ended interview questions using the criteria provided in the 2019–2020 Baldrige Excellence Framework. The framework is used to explore and assess the information client leaders provide, which includes workforce, strategy, customers, measurements, analysis and knowledge management, results, operations, and leadership. Semistructured interviews, where the researcher has some predefined questions or topics but then probes further as the participant responds,

can produce important data that provide insights into the participant's experiences or opinions (Peters & Halcomb, 2015). The researcher becomes a listener in the interview process and acts to reduce any researcher bias (Campbell, 2015). Rich qualitative data helps researchers to gain a better understanding of the participant's experiences and identify crucial elements relevant to the subject matter (Yeong et al., 2018). The interviews had a time limit of 40 minutes with extra time of up to 60 minutes if necessary.

Member checking was used to develop reliability and validity. After the interview, participants were asked to member-check the transcripts for accuracy and clarity. Member checking is common in qualitative research to maintain validity (Candela, 2019). Participants were allowed to review and provide any additional information and corrections. Member checking promotes trustworthiness and can lead to the conclusion that the performance of a study was rigorous (Chase, 2017).

Member checking is the process of synthesizing participants' responses and having the participants validate the researcher's interpretation (Warchol et al., 2019). This check involves taking the findings back to the participants and asking them (in writing or in an interview) about the accuracy of the report (Candela, 2019). Participants were allowed to assess the validity of the analysis and receive a redacted copy of the case study to review and approve before publication.

Data Collection Technique

The primary data collection techniques were document analysis and semistructured interviews. By drawing on interviews, the researcher can gain insightful

data on such things as individuals' subjective experiences, perceptions, and group attitudes, which may be less or entirely inaccessible through other methods (Kaliber, 2018). The participants responded to 10 open-ended interview questions (see Appendix B) during the interview. Further questions were asked to clarify answers. The interviews were recorded to assist with the transcription.

There are many advantages of using an interview as the data collection technique. Interviews give the most direct and straightforward approach to gathering detailed and rich data regarding a particular phenomenon (Barrett & Twycross, 2018). Using interviews also aids the researcher with gathering data directly from the participants in their own words to learn the rationale behind the results (Dixon, 2015). Using interviews as the data collection technique also has many disadvantages. Most interviews are recorded and will need transcribing before analysis, which can be extremely time-consuming (Barrett & Twycross, 2018). In addition, the analysis of the interview could be slow requiring transcriptions to be checked over word-for-word and line-by-line (Barrett & Twycross, 2018).

Interviewing is an activity that requires skill, which means, the researcher must allocate resources for the training of the interviewer (Gale et al., 2013). Interviews also present the problem of bias; hence, the researcher needs to take care to avoid leading questions or providing nonverbal signals that might influence the responses of participants (Barrett & Twycross, 2018). Documents from the organization such as the volunteer handbook, leadership notes, and organizational policies were analyzed to gain

an understanding of the structure of the organization and the effective strategies leaders use to improve volunteer motivation.

To obtain the data required, records were retrieved as made public by the organization. Additional information about the client organization was collected through online searches. The analysis of data represents the most critical and difficult step in the qualitative research process (Sechelski & Onwuegbuzie, 2019). Not all researchers have experience in managing the analysis of large sets of qualitative data; however, a researcher's skills improve the more they analyze data (Gale et al., 2013). To ensure that the interview interpretations and document analysis for this study were accurate, I used member checking.

Data Organization Technique

An accurate and systematic plan for organizing data improves the study in qualitative research (Gaya & Smith, 2016). To organize data, reflective journals were used to gather my thoughts on various topics and findings. Reflective journals show what occurs during the implementation of any program or change and the participants' perception of these occurrences (Bashan & Holsblat, 2017). Jaber et al. (2021) identified journaling as a method that researchers can use to capture self-reflections about possible bias while conducting semistructured interviews and reviewing company documents. Each participant received a code to enhance accuracy. Using individual codes ensures the accuracy of themes and patterns and reduces misrepresentation in organizing the data (Feldman et al., 2016).

A crucial duty of the researcher is to protect the confidentiality and identity of participants throughout the research process (Winkler et al., 2018). To maintain the confidentiality of participants, the data are stored securely on a password-protected hard drive, and all hard copies will be held for 5 years in a locked box in compliance with the IRB and Walden University requirements. Researchers should remove any identifying information of participants to ensure privacy and confidentiality (Ross et al., 2018). To reduce the risk of violating the confidentiality of the participants, researchers should not publish the names, age, gender, company, or any other information that might enable a third party to identify a specific participant (Morse & Coulehan, 2015). Participants in this study will remain anonymous. All printed materials will be destroyed by secure shredding, and for added security and confidentiality, the password-protected electronic file, only accessible by me, will contain all materials to be destroyed after 5 years.

Data Analysis

Researchers use the data analysis process to learn new ideas, increase the understanding of the phenomenon, and answer the research question (Ganapathy, 2016; Stewart et al., 2017). Data analysis was applied in this study to create a framework to understand the effective strategies NPO leaders use to improve volunteer motivation. The methodological triangulation method was used to ensure the accuracy of this study. Methodological triangulation reflects efforts by researchers to acquire data from a range of different sources and affords validation of data through cross verification using two or more methods (Lodhi, 2016; Tan, 2019). Data were collected through semistructured interviews and reviewing documents relevant to the NPO. To ensure a structured and

well-coordinated data analysis process, notes were taken during the semistructured interviews, and each interview was recorded.

Following the interview, member checking was applied to confirm the interpretation of the participants' responses and to increase the reliability and validity of the data collection. I used NVivo® 12 software to organize data, apply coding to the interview transcript and identify themes. Researchers utilize software to assist content analysis in qualitative studies (Guo, 2019). In the coding process, the researcher carefully reads transcribed data, line by line, and divides the data into meaningful analytical units (Ganapathy, 2016). Central to the coding process is ensuring that coding procedures are defined, rigorous, and consistently applied to conform to validity and reliability standards associated with qualitative research (Williams & Moser, 2019). Researchers code data to correlate data within the interview questions (Fusch & Ness, 2015).

I used the thematic data analysis process to identify themes based on the participant responses to answer the central research question. The goal of thematic analysis is to identify themes (i.e., patterns in the data that are important or interesting, and use these themes to address the research; Maguire & Delahunt, 2017). Thematic analysis is commonly used by qualitative researchers using semistructured interviews to investigate the subjective experiences of things (Percy et al., 2015). I followed the six phases of thematic analysis as outlined by Clarke and Braun (2013), which include: (a) familiarisation with the data, (b) coding, (c) searching for themes, (d) reviewing themes, (e) defining and naming themes, and (f) writing up.

Reliability and Validity

Reliability and validity are long established as central tenets of ensuring good quality research (Jordan, 2018). Ahmed and Ishtiaq (2021) stated that reliability and validity are among the most important and fundamental domains in the assessment of any measuring methodology for data collection in good research. In this subsection, reliability and validity are discussed.

Reliability

Reliability assesses the consistency of results over time (Hayashi et al., 2019). Reliability in qualitative research studies generally covers the accuracy of the research results (Gökmen et al., 2017). Member checking was used to address reliability and dependability, and triangulation was used to clarify the data. Triangulation helps increase the validity, reliability, and legitimation, which encompass the credibility, dependability, confirmability, and transferability of research findings (M. D. Moon, 2019).

Validity

Validity is the extent to which a concept is accurately measured (Heale & Twycross, 2015). According to FitzPatrick (2019), without validity research, findings are not trustworthy. The data collection process included methodological triangulation, member checking, and data saturation to increase the validity of this study. In the member checking process, participants verify, clarify, or elaborate on the research outputs (Livari, 2018). Participants confirm the researcher's interpretations are accurate and correct any errors. The participants correct any inaccurate interpretations (Livari,

2018). Member checking can also be used to help the researcher capture the voices of the participants (Candela, 2019).

Criteria to assess trustworthiness include credibility, transferability, dependability, and confirmability (McInnes et al., 2017). Triangulation is another technique for establishing credibility (Daniel, 2018). What the researcher produces matters as much as their actions, particularly in the case of ethical integrity in the process of collection, analysis, and presentation of results (Abdalla et al., 2018). An accurate description of the data analysis and verification of sources of data obtained establishes credibility (Daniel, 2018).

Transferability implies that the findings of a study accurately reflect the views of participants involved in the study (Daniel, 2018). Researchers can address transferability by providing adequate information about the participants, and the research context so readers can decide how the findings of the study will be relevant in other situations (Hoover & Morrow, 2015). Dependability refers to coherence across the methodology, methods, data, and findings, and transparency and suitability of the research process (Tong & Dew, 2016). Researchers should record and transcribe the data when possible. Also, researchers should use computer software to facilitate a traceable coding process (Tong & Dew, 2016). Researchers can prove confirmability by carefully linking the data, analytic process, and findings together, and by using an audit trail to track the processes (Hoover & Morrow, 2015). Confirmability ensures that the findings and interpretations reflect the views of the participants and prevents the researcher's preference or personal

agenda from swaying the outcome (Tong & Dew, 2016). With confirmability, researchers can achieve the best possible results from a study.

Incorporating member checking and using triangulation after the interviews will enhance conformability. I included an interview protocol (see Appendix A) while using the analysis techniques and data collection for this study. I also ensured data saturation. Data saturation is exemplified by the number of interviews that are conducted until there is no additional useful information because of saturation (Hayashi et al., 2019). FitzPatrick (2019) stated that when researchers reach saturation, they attain the completeness of data gathering that is necessary to make valid conclusions.

Transition and Summary

In Section 2, an overview of the purpose statement, description of my role as the researcher, and data collection process were presented. The research methodology, research design, and data analysis were discussed. Finally, components of ethical research, data instrumentation, collection, organization, and analysis techniques for this study were explored.

Section 3 includes interview data and company documents with analysis, interpretations, and presentation of key findings, themes, and patterns. A detailed profile of the NPO and breakdown of participant leadership and effective motivation strategies are also included. Finally, results of this study, applicability of professional practice, implications for social change, recommendations for action and further research, reflections, and a conclusion are presented.

Section 3: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Change

The purpose of this qualitative single case study was to explore effective strategies that nonprofit leaders used to improve volunteer motivation. In this section, I present findings from semistructured interviews with eight nonprofit leaders in a faith-based NPO located in London, United Kingdom and review of documents provided by the organization's leaders. Through research findings, I identified effective strategies nonprofit leaders use to motivate volunteers. Findings may improve nonprofit leaders' ability to apply better strategies that are required to keep volunteers motivated and provide the support they need, thereby achieving objectives and enhancing productivity of the NPO.

Presentation of the Findings

The central research question for this qualitative single case study was: What effective strategies do faith-based NPO leaders use to improve volunteer motivation? The primary source of data collection was in-depth semistructured interviews via Zoom with eight nonprofit leaders from a NPO in London, United Kingdom. Interview questions were used for participants to share how they implemented strategies to improve volunteer motivation. I followed the interview protocol by asking for consent first from participants. Then, I asked participants the same questions in the same order during interviews. I also assigned participant codes to maintain confidentiality (P1, P2, P3, P4, P5, P6, P7, and P8). I recorded interviews, took notes, and conducted member checking after interviews with participants to validate their responses. After interviews, I provided

participants with a summary of my interpretation of their responses. Researchers use member checking to confirm participant responses (McGannon et al., 2021).

I used NVivo to search for codes, identify themes, review themes, and produce a report. I identified three themes from eight nonprofit leaders. The themes were relationships, volunteer engagement, and training. Interview findings were compared to a review of organizational documents and publicly accessible information to answer the research question. I discuss findings related to this doctoral study's developing strategies and conceptual framework.

Theme 1: Relationships

The first theme from data was the importance of deliberately building close relationships with volunteers. While all eight participants shared varied strategies to build relationships with volunteers, they agreed that relationships between nonprofit leaders and volunteers improved the overall experience and increased motivation of volunteers. P1 stated, "Building relationships with volunteers is important to keep them interested in being in the organization." P2 said, "Applying a caring approach and checking in on them regularly to ensure they are fine in other areas of their lives goes a long way."

P3 stated:

It is important to foster team spirit and let volunteers know that they are not just there to work but that they are valuable. Outings, activities, and various programs of interest to help the team build relationships have kept them motivated and committed to the vision and organization.

P4 stated, "Forming relationships with them helps with better understanding between us which helps to determine the best strategy to use to keep them motivated." According to P5, "Getting involved in their families, and sharing home time and resources with them, are some ways relationships have been built." P6 stated, "One-on-one meetings with the volunteers make them feel valued and push them to do more." P7 stated, "Building authentic relationships with the volunteers and having a genuine interest in what they do and who they are has made a difference." P8 stated, "Being part of their key events in life helps their motivation to do more in the organization."

P2 claimed, "Applying a caring approach with regular check-ins and deliberately having conversations about other areas of the volunteer's life makes it easy to foster relationships." P1 said, "Building relationships between leaders and volunteers promotes trust and is a critical step to keeping a volunteer interested in being a part of the organization." P3 stated, "Challenges are easily overcome when a quality and working relationship is established with the volunteers." Participants revealed volunteers are essential to the NPO, and building and maintaining a relationship with them enhances their motivation to volunteer in the organization.

Theme 2: Volunteer Engagement

The second theme in this study was volunteer engagement. P1, P4, P5, P6, and P8 stated they motivated volunteers by encouraging and engaging them with responsibilities that create a sense of belonging and accomplishment. P1 stated, "Our volunteers are often reminded that they have a purpose within the organization, which acts as a motivator." P4 said, "Assigning responsibilities does not only keep volunteers engaged, but it also brings

about a sense of accomplishment and it builds capacity in them." P5 stated, "Giving responsibilities and tasks to each person has made them feel like they are adding value to the team." P6 stated, "Another strategy to get them engaged is encouraging volunteers to use their skills to impact the organization." P8 claimed, "Giving volunteers responsibilities makes them accountable and dedicated." After reviewing publicly accessible information on the organization's website, the need for and importance of volunteers was stressed. It was also stated on the website that the organization's leadership is committed to supporting volunteers, and some opportunities that were available to volunteers were listed.

P3, P4, P6, and P8 said regular meetings are held where volunteers were asked for feedback and assigned tasks for a specific period based on their strengths. P3 stated, "Regular meetings where the vision and goals of the organization are reiterated and explained inspire the volunteers to become engaged." P4 stated, "At our meetings, explaining the vision of the organization regularly and helping each volunteer see their part in fulfilling the mission helps them believe in the vision of the organization." P6 stated, "General meetings with the volunteers are held where they are given the opportunity to share their own ideas and give feedback. This makes them feel like they are adding value to the organization and inspires them to do more." P8 claimed, "Something as simple as bringing the volunteers on board by always asking for their comments, feedback, and what they feel they can add to the organization has worked for us."

P3, P5, and P7 shared that leading by example impacted volunteer engagement.

P3 stated, "Personally being involved in various tasks has inspired volunteers on my team to do the same." P5 stated, "When the leader sets the example, it shows that they value the volunteer's time also." P7 stated, "Volunteers often become more motivated to engage when they are inspired by the leader and feel valued and appreciated; once this happens it shows that this strategy is effective."

Theme 3: Training

The third theme in this study was training. P1, P2, P3, P4, and P7 stated providing ongoing training for volunteers was essential to both volunteer and organizational effectiveness. P1 claimed "When necessary, individual training is put in place to help each volunteer become better at their assigned tasks." P2 stated, "Training has been a great and valuable tool to motivate our volunteers. Equipping volunteers makes them confident and builds new skills in them." P3 explained, "Training has also led to mentoring the volunteers which also enhances the overall volunteer experience, and it has improved volunteer motivation." P4 stated, "Our volunteers are critical to the organization's success. We therefore develop and invest in them through training. Providing them with the right tools, information, and skills ensures each one achieves the goal." P7 said, "From the training comes appraisal/performance reviews. This is a good form of motivation for the volunteers."

P2, P4, P6, and P8 specifically confirmed the use of internal documentation for volunteer training, such as the volunteer handbook, orientation programs, and policy

documents. P2 confirmed this by stating, "Frequent training programs, using the organizational volunteer handbook has added a lot of value to our volunteer training." P4 added,

With the handbook and policies, we can develop and invest in the volunteers by encouraging them to step out of their comfort zones and build their capacity. This not only makes them better for their purpose but better for the organization.

P6 added, "The handbook is there to guide us with how to equip our volunteers, so we get the best out of them." P8 stated, "Training and developing volunteers on my team with the handbook provides useful strategies to motivate them."

Relevance to the Literature

The first theme that emerged was relationships. The participants stressed the importance of building relationships with volunteers because it can positively impact the volunteer experience and the organization's productivity. This theme aligned with the literature. According to Cropanzano and Mitchell (2005), generating high-quality relationships will result in positive workplace outcomes. Yu et al. (2018) ascertained that building relationships makes employees willing to trust leaders and maintain longterm relationships with the organization. The findings from Theme 1 revealed that building a relationship between volunteers and leaders was an effective strategy to enhance volunteer motivation. Hager and Brudney (2011) stated that best practices are crucial in retaining volunteers, including providing volunteer support that encourages strong relationships and less volunteer turnover. When there is a strong relationship between a leader and the employee, it promotes feelings of reciprocity, gratitude, and trust, which

are characteristics of SET (Wang et al., 2019). These relationships also encourage formal or informal connections between the employee and the leader (Yu et al., 2018). Pelczarski (2016) stated that some individuals' motivations to volunteer include building relationships, and when nonprofit leaders meet this expectation, volunteers become more willing to remain with the organization.

The second theme that emerged was volunteer engagement. This theme aligned with the literature. Dedicated, engaged employees contribute significantly to completing the tasks assigned in the organization and often have a long tenure (AON Hewitt, 2013; Li et al., 2019). Englert and Helmig (2018) stated that volunteers must be motivated to perform, making them more likely to perform more effectively. When volunteers are adequately engaged, they are more willing to give their best to the organization. Besieux et al. (2018) ascertained that if employees are to be entirely engaged, they must focus on the visions and goals of the organization. Kreye (2016) added that by recognizing the strengths of the unique ways in which individual employees work, a leader can effectively engage and support employees in their actions, which creates a more positive work environment.

The third theme that emerged was training. This theme aligned with the literature. Training programs provide the necessary knowledge and skills for meaningful volunteer experience. Therefore, nonprofit leaders should provide ongoing training to volunteers. Leaders should allow increasing volunteer competencies or skills, including providing training opportunities and recruitment and selection opportunities, which are aligned with organizational objectives (Rogers et al., 2016). Nonprofit leaders should determine what

volunteers need based on their roles and provide it. Organizational leaders who emphasize developing employees' creativity are more competitive than others (Chahar et al., 2019). When volunteers have the necessary skills to be productive in the NPO, it prevents them from being demoralized and encourages them to be more forthcoming with creative ideas. Englert and Helmig (2018) explained that volunteers' abilities contribute to their effectiveness as volunteers. Leaders who use volunteer training and development programs increase the likelihood of volunteers gaining ability and possibly improve the retention of volunteers (Grossman & Furano, 1999). NPOs should implement a volunteer orientation and onboarding program to enhance the volunteer training provided (Biron et al., 2011). Nonprofit leaders use training to provide volunteers with the guidance and required skills to fulfill their volunteer roles successfully.

Relevance to the Conceptual Framework

The conceptual framework for this study was the SET developed by Homans (1958). The main idea of SET is that individuals, groups, and firms form, engage in, and maintain relationships with the implicit or explicit expectation of receiving rewards or benefits (Homans, 1958). Parties enter and sustain relationships by believing rewards will be positive (Blau, 1964; Homans, 1958). Blau (2017) explained that human exchanges might be financial or social. Social refers to relationships based on trust and feelings of belonging to co-workers and the organization, whereas economic relationships infer pay, performance, and other extrinsic rewards.

The first theme in this study was relationships. Homan's proposition, the success proposition, aligns with the theme of relationships. The success proposition states that the

more often a particular action is rewarded for all actions taken by individuals, the more likely the individual is to perform that action (Homans, 1961). When nonprofit leaders deliberately build and maintain quality relationships with volunteers, volunteers are motivated to keep volunteering in the organization. Individuals begin and maintain relationships because of expected outcomes, and for the relationship to continue, the expectation of reciprocity is key (Homans, 1961).

The second theme in this study was volunteer engagement. This theme of volunteer engagement aligns with the proposition Homans tagged as the stimulus proposition. The stimulus proposition states that behavior rewarded on a given occasion in the past will be repeated in similar situations (Homans, 1961). According to Homans, the recurrence of conditions associated with successful outcomes makes repeating the actions that led to the outcome possible. The stimulus proposition emphasizes that the rewards for action will likely be repeated in similar situations. SET suggests that individuals choose their commitment level based on the perceived support they receive from a relationship, and individuals need trust and commitment to build and maintain exchange relationships (Blau, 1964; Homans, 1961). Volunteers add value to NPOs through engagement. When nonprofit leaders continue to give volunteers the support and encouragement they need through different avenues, the result will positively influence their work, encouraging volunteers to continue to perform such actions as required.

The third theme, training, aligns with what Homans called the value proposition. Homans stated that the more valuable to an individual is the result of his action, the more likely they are to act. According to Homans (1961), the value or benefit of the resource

exchanged determines the recipient's reciprocal action. If the reward that comes is of great value, the individual will keep acting. As NPO volunteers receive the training they need to be confident and effective in their roles, they will likely keep volunteering. A positive exchange produces norms that increase efficiency (Homans, 1961). The three themes from this study aligned with the conceptual framework of SET. For volunteer efforts to be sustained over time, the rewards to the volunteer must exceed, or at minimum, balance out the costs (Schafer, 1979).

Applications to Professional Practice

For this study, I focused on eight leaders from one NPO in London, United Kingdom, to obtain the effective strategies they used to motivate volunteers. NPOs are different from for-profit organizations and rely largely on volunteers as a part of their labor force. Burde et al. (2017) stated that many NPOs have a volunteerism focus and generally serve the public or a community. Maki et al. (2016) stated that volunteerism is an individual's free action for the greater good and for intrinsic reasons rather than extrinsic ones. Volunteers must be motivated to perform, making them more likely to function effectively (Englert & Helmig, 2018). Leaders of NPOs often use volunteers to fill an employment or financial gap, and the need to understand how to motivate volunteers aids the recruitment and retention process.

Three themes emerged from the responses of the semistructured interview and follow-up questions. The strategies focused on building relationships with volunteers, volunteer engagement, and offering training for volunteers. I identified the findings of this study to reveal how eight nonprofit leaders from one NPO in London, United

Kingdom, successfully used strategies to motivate volunteers in the NPO. The results contained in this study may help establish or improve motivation strategies in other NPOs locally and internationally. The results of this study may also be beneficial and significant to nonprofit leaders who may be faced with volunteer motivation, retention, or turnover challenges. The nonprofit leaders from this study agreed that volunteers are critical for the operation of NPOs. The results from this study may also help other nonprofit leaders enhance their volunteer programs and improve the overall volunteer experience, satisfaction, and motivation.

From the results of this study, nonprofit leaders might motivate volunteers to improve themselves through new skills and other personal and professional development. Nonprofit leaders might find that using the strategies from the study may increase volunteer commitment and satisfaction. Training for volunteers and using the techniques recommended in this study may enhance the productivity of the NPO. The strategies suggested in this study may also improve the volunteer experience, the volunteers' well-being, the organization's productivity, and the satisfaction of those they are serving. Finally, nonprofit leaders may also apply these strategies to enhance the reputation of the NPO, which might help achieve the objectives of the NPO.

Implications for Social Change

This single case study was conducted to explore the effective strategies nonprofit leaders use to motivate volunteers in NPOs. The results of this study may contribute to positive social change by providing nonprofit organizational leaders with effective strategies to motivate volunteers. Leaders in NPOs may benefit from the strategy to

improve nonprofit corporate sustainability, volunteer experience and satisfaction, and volunteer retention. Nonprofit leaders who value these strategies might build better relationships with volunteers, provide enhanced training programs, and effectively engage volunteers. Englert and Helmig (2018) stated that volunteers must be motivated to perform, making them more likely to function effectively. According to Alfes et al. (2017), leaders of NPOs should provide volunteers with opportunities to use their skills and motivation during their volunteer tasks, provide support through teamwork and social interactions, and enable volunteer engagement through decision-making and feedback opportunities, which is positively aligned to volunteer retention. Volunteers with improved training, motivation, and engagement might impact further social change directly for themselves and the community the NPO serves. Using strategies to improve motivation might also lead to improved human resources practices and reduced turnover in the NPO.

A meaningful and satisfactory volunteer experience will significantly impact the NPO and the community. Nonprofit leaders who do not place importance on the motivation of volunteers may not experience rewarding and meaningful volunteer relationships and may miss out on qualified and competent volunteers. By implementing the strategies from this study, nonprofit leaders might improve the volunteer experience and meaningfulness of volunteering, which might lead to increased community impact.

Recommendations for Action

The recommendations for action in this study might interest nonprofit leaders in NPOs, especially nonprofit leaders working directly with volunteers. Leaders may use the

identified recommendations to transfer knowledge and reduce volunteer turnover.

According to Kang (2016), retaining volunteers can be the key to maintaining organizational growth and viability in the nonprofit sector. The first recommendation for action involves building relationships with volunteers in a way that makes volunteers feel valued and willing to commit to the cause of the NPO. Volunteers want to feel valued, appreciated, and supported by the organization's leader (Hager & Brudney, 2015). In the long run, the relationships established will help improve volunteer motivation.

Additionally, nonprofit leaders should deliberately build trusting relationships through effective communication, which includes the opportunity to share feedback and give their input. Nonprofit leaders who deliberately build relationships accomplish volunteer motivation and enhance organizational productivity.

The second recommendation for action involves engaging volunteers. Volunteers are an essential service for NPOs. Therefore, nonprofit leaders should take responsibility for engaging volunteers appropriately. Leaders should cultivate existing volunteers with interesting volunteer assignments to retain volunteer engagement (Hager & Brudney, 2011). To improve volunteer engagement, nonprofit leaders should involve volunteers in other roles and tasks. Leaders of nonprofits should provide volunteers with opportunities to use their skills and motivation during their volunteer tasks (Alfes et al., 2017).

The third recommendation for action involves providing training for the volunteers. Biron et al. (2011) stated that training is a critical element of an effective volunteer program. It is critical for nonprofit leaders who do not currently have formal or informal training programs to begin implementing a volunteer training program.

Nonprofit leaders should use training programs to invest the necessary skills and knowledge to accomplish their volunteer duties. When nonprofit leaders implement volunteer training programs, they reduce the potential for confusion and frustration and increase the potential for a meaningful and positive volunteer experience. Biron et al. ascertained that nonprofit leaders should implement a volunteer orientation and volunteer onboarding program to enhance the volunteer training provided. Training might also consist of onboarding, orientation, and socialization, which might enhance volunteer motivation.

Recommendations for Further Research

The findings of this study might help to expand knowledge of effective strategies nonprofit leaders use to motivate volunteers in NPOs. The participants of this study met the criteria for eligibility which required each one to be over the age of 18, have a minimum of 3 years of leadership experience in managing volunteers in the organization, and increased the number of active volunteers on their team by at least 5% within the last 3 years. Each participant was knowledgeable and experienced in the focus of this study. Although this study helped to understand and recommend effective volunteer motivation strategies for NPOs, limitations exist, and further research is necessary.

A single case study design with eight participants from one NPO is a small sample and might have limited the depth of the knowledge that was possible to achieve by using a larger sample size. I recommend using a larger sample size of nonprofit leaders or expanding the research to include more than one NPO. Expanding the research may generate different results. The second limitation of this study is that the participants

could withdraw at any time; however, no participant withdrew from this study. I recommend using a larger sample size to avoid disappointment as that would delay the research and may affect the results. The third limitation of this study is the possibility of participants' unwillingness to share information on effective leadership strategies to improve volunteer motivation. The occurrence of these limitations cannot be eliminated. In further research, a recommendation is to create questions that may require an increased explanation of experiences past the open-ended question to add additional valuable knowledge that may drive volunteer leaders to develop strategies to boost volunteer motivation. Future researchers may not produce similar results; however, the results could broaden the perspectives on this topic. Additional perspectives on motivation strategies could strengthen existing ones used by nonprofit leaders.

Reflections

I aimed to explore effective strategies nonprofit leaders used to improve volunteer motivation. I selected this topic based on my experience as a volunteer and a volunteer leader in NPOs for over 20 years. As a volunteer, I witnessed how leaders struggled to motivate volunteers to become committed to the organization and saw how this affected the organization's performance. As a leader, I have also learned some strategies to apply to keep volunteers motivated in the organizations I have served in. Based on these experiences, I researched effective strategies nonprofit leaders use to improve volunteer motivation in NPOs. As the researcher of this single case study, my role was to lessen bias in data collection, analyze, and state the findings. The Doctor of Business Administration program was overwhelming, challenging, and often frustrating. However,

I learned how to manage my time and improved my writing skills. Researching this study has also added to my knowledge of the effective strategies nonprofit leaders use to enhance volunteer motivation.

Conclusion

The purpose of this qualitative single study was to explore effective strategies nonprofit leaders used to improve volunteer motivation. The eight participants of this study were nonprofit leaders in one NPO in London, United Kingdom. Following the semistructured interviews, a review of the organizational documents, and the data analysis, three themes emerged in response to the research question. The SET and the supporting literature on volunteer motivation supported the three themes. The themes that emerged were: (a) relationships, (b) volunteer engagement, and (c) training. NPOs are heavily reliant on volunteers. Therefore, a deliberate investment in volunteers is critical to the organization's success. Nonprofit leaders should engage in motivation strategies to maintain volunteer retention and minimize volunteer turnover. Only motivated and engaged volunteers are a disadvantage to the NPO, and eventually, become a hindrance to achieving organizational objectives. Nonprofit leaders who understand and adapt to the reasons volunteers choose to volunteer are more effective in volunteer motivation and, ultimately, volunteer retention.

References

- Abasili, F. N., Bambale, A. J. A., & Aliyu, M. S. (2017). The effect of reward on employee performance in kano state board of internal revenue. *International Journal of Global Business*, 10(2), 1–16. https://gsmi-ijgb.com/wp-content/uploads/IJGB-V10-N2-P01-Felista-Abasili-Employee-Performance.pdf
- Abdalla, M. M., Oliveira, L. G. L., Azevedo, C. E. F., & Gonzalez, R. K. (2018). Quality in qualitative organizational research: Types of triangulations as a methodological alternative. *Administração: Ensino e Pesquisa*, 19(1), 66–98. https://doi.org/10.13058/raep.2018.v19n1.578
- Abid, G., Ijaz, S., Butt, T., Farooqi, S., & Rehmat, M. (2018). Impact of perceived internal respect on flourishing: A sequential mediation of organizational identification and energy. *Cogent Business & Management*, 5(1), 1–20. https://doi.org/10.1080/23311975.2018.1507276
- Aboramadan, M., Hassi, A., Alharazin, H. J., Dahleez, K. A., & Albashiti, B. (2019).

 Volunteering drivers and continuation will: The role of engagement. *Journal of Management Development*, 38(5), 405–420.

 https://doi.org/10.1108/JMD-02-2019-0057
- Acevedo, A. (2018). A personalistic appraisal of Maslow's needs theory of motivation: From "humanistic" psychology to integral humanism. *Journal of Business*Ethics, 148, 741–763. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10551-0152970-0
- Açıkgöz, A., & Latham, G. P. (2018). The mediating effect of team reflection on the relationship between a challenging learning goal and new product success.

Canadian Journal of Behavioural Science/Revue canadienne des sciences du comportement, 50(3), 136–143. https://doi.org/10.1037/cbs0000101

Ahmed, I., & Ishtiaq, S. (2021). Reliability and validity: Importance in medical research.

- Journal of the Pakistan Medical Association, 71(10), 2401–2406.

 Medical-Research.pdf
- Akbari, M., Seyyed Amiri, N., Imani, S., Rezaeei, N., & Foroudi, P. (2017). Why leadership style matters: A closer look at transformational leadership and internal marketing. *Bottom Line*, 30(4), 258–278.

 https://doi.org/10.1108/BL-08-2017-0021
- Akingbola, K., Rogers, S. E., & Baluch, A. (2019). Volunteers and change management.

 Change Management in Nonprofit Organizations, 127–150.

 https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-14774-7_5
- Alajmi, B., & Alasousi, H. (2019). Understanding and motivating academic library employees: Theoretical implications. *Library Management*, 40(3/4), 203–214. https://doi.org/10.1108/IM-10-2017-0111
- Alderfer, C. P. (1972). Existence, relatedness, and growth: Human needs in organizational settings. Free Press.

- Aleksić-Glišović, M., Jerotijević, G., & Jerotijević, Z. (2019). Modern approaches to employee motivation. *Ekonomika*, 65(2), 121–133. https://doi.org/10.5937/ekonomika1902121a
- Alfes, K., Antunes, B., & Shantz, A. D. (2017). The management of volunteers—what can human resources do? A review and research agenda. *International Journal of Human Resource Management*, 28(1), 62–97.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/09585192.2016.1242508
- Ali, Z., Mahmood, B., & Mehreen, A. (2019). Linking succession planning to employee performance: The mediating roles of career development and performance appraisal. *Australian Journal of Career Development*, 28(2), 112–121. https://doi.org/10.1177/1038416219830419
- Aloustani, S., Atashzadeh-Shoorideh, F., Zagheri-Tafreshi, M., Nasiri, M., Barkhordari-Sharifabad, M., & Skerrett, V. (2020). Association between ethical leadership, ethical climate, and organizational citizenship behavior from nurses' perspective:

 A descriptive correlational study. *BMC Nursing*, 19(15), 1–8.

 https://doi.org/10.1186/s12912-020-0408-1
- Alpi, K. M., & Evans, J. J. (2019). Distinguishing case study as a research method from case reports as a publication type. *Journal of the Medical Library Association*, 107(1), 1–5. https://doi.org/10.5195/jmla.2019.615
- Alshammari, A. A. (2020). The impact of human resource management practices, organizational learning, organizational culture and knowledge management capabilities on organizational performance in Saudi organizations: A conceptual

- framework. *Argentine Journal of Psychological Clinic*, 29(4), 714. https://www.revistaclinicapsicologica.com/data-cms/articles/20201004054927pmSSCI-219.pdf
- Altheeb, S. A. (2020). Leadership style and employee motivation: a study of Saudi Arabian work environment. *Propósitos y Representaciones*, 8(2), 661–672. http://doi.org/10.20511/pyr2020.v8nSPE2.661
- Alzyoud, A. A. Y. (2018). The influence of human resource management practices on employee work engagement. *Foundations of Management*, *10*(1), 251–256. https://doi.org/10.2478/fman-2018-0019
- Ames, H., Glenton, C., & Lewin, S. (2019). Purposive sampling in a qualitative evidence synthesis: A worked example from a synthesis on parental perceptions of vaccination communication. *BMC Medical Research Methodology*, *19*(1), 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12874-019-0665-4
- Anlesinya, A. (2018). Organizational barriers to employee training and learning:

 Evidence from the automotive sector. *Development and Learning in*Organizations: An International Journal, 32(3), 8–10.

 https://doi.org/10.1108/DLO-03-2017-0022
- Antony, M. R. (2018). Paradigm shift in employee engagement a critical analysis on the drivers of employee engagement. *International Journal of Information, Business and Management*, 10(2), 32–46.

https://www.proquest.com/openview/5ef444cae975e8d20475386c9df33df4/1?pq-origsite=gscholar&cbl=2032142

- AON Hewitt. (2013, June). Managing employee engagement during times of change.

 https://www.aonhumancapital.com.au/getmedia/60aa0f9d-f798-4b38-9c26-04bc6a52b176/2013-managing-engagement-during-changing-time.pdf
- Ariani, D. W. (2017). Why am I burnout and engaged? The role of motivation and personality. *Journal of Psychological and Educational Research*, 25(2), 61–89. http://www.marianjournals.com/files/JPER_articles/JPER_25_2_2017/Ariani_JPER_2017_25_2_61_89.pdf
- Aryati, A. S., Sudiro, A., Hadiwidjaja, D., & Noermijati, N. (2018). The influence of ethical leadership to deviant workplace behavior mediated by ethical climate and organizational commitment. *International Journal of Law and Management*, 60(2), 233-249. https://doi.org/10.1108/IJLMA-03-2017-0053
- Balbuena, S. E., Perez, J. E. M., Irudayaselvam, S., & Balaccua, M. M. (2020).
 Application of leadership theories in analyzing the effects of leadership styles on productivity in Philippine higher education Institutions. *Asia Pacific Journal of Multidisciplinary Research*, 8(3), 53–62.
 https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ED606847.pdf
- Bang, H., Ross, S., & Reio, T. G., Jr. (2012). From motivation to organizational commitment of volunteers in non-profit sport organizations: The role of job satisfaction. *Journal of Management Development, 32*(1), 96-112. https://doi.org/10.1108/02621711311287044
- Barakat, A., & Moussa, F. (2017). Using the expectancy theory framework to explain the motivation to participate in a consumer boycott. *Journal of Marketing*

- Development and Competitiveness, 11(3), 32–46. http://www.m.www.na-businesspress.com/JMDC/BarakatA_11_3_.pdf
- Barba-Sánchez, V., & Atienza-Sahuquillo, C. (2017). Entrepreneurial motivation and self-employment: Evidence from expectancy theory. *International Entrepreneurship and Management Journal*, *13*(4), 1097-1115. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11365-017-0441-z
- Barrett, D., & Twycross, A. (2018). Data collection in qualitative research. *Evidence Based Nursing*, 21(3), 63–64. https://doi.org/10.1136/eb-2018-102939
- Bashan, B., & Holsblat, R. (2017). Reflective journals as a research tool: The case of student teachers 'development of teamwork. *Cogent Education*, 4(1), 1–15. https://doi.org/10.1080/2331186X.2017.1374234
- Basias, N., & Pollalis, Y. (2018). Quantitative and qualitative research in business & technology: justifying a suitable research methodology. *Review of Integrative Business and Economics Research*, 7(1), 91–105.

 https://sibresearch.org/uploads/3/4/0/9/34097180/riber_7-s1_sp_h17-083_91-105.pdf
- Bass, B. M. (1990). From transactional to transformational leadership: Learning to share the vision. *Organizational Dynamics*, 18(3),19–31. https://doi.org/10.1016/0090-2616(90)90061-S
- Bassous, M. (2015). What are the factors that affect worker motivation in faith-based nonprofit organizations? *VOLUNTAS: International Journal of Voluntary and*

- Nonprofit Organizations, 26(1), 355-381. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11266-013-9420-3
- Bentahar, O., & Cameron, R. (2015). Design and implementation of a mixed research study in project management. *Electronic Journal of Business Research*, *13*(1), 3–15. https://academic-publishing.org/index.php/ejbrm/article/download/1326/1289
- Bernstein, S. L., & Feldman, J. (2015). Incentives to participate in clinical trials: practical and ethical considerations. *The American Journal of Emergency Medicine*, *33*(9), 1197–1200. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajem.2015.05.020
- Bertsch, A., Nguyen, H. T. H., Alford, A., Baran, W., & Reynen, J. (2017). Exploring the relationship between personality and preferred leadership. *Journal of Leadership, Accountability and Ethics*, *14*(1), 32–45. http://www.na-businesspress.com/JLAE/BertschA_Web14_1_.pdf
- Besieux, T., Baillien, E., Verbeke, A. L., & Euwema, M. C. (2018). What goes around comes around: The mediation of corporate social responsibility in the relationship between transformational leadership and employee engagement. *Economic and Industrial Democracy*, 39(2), 249–271. https://doi.org/10.1177/0143831X15614914
- Bickle, J. T. (2017). Developing remote training consultants as leaders—

 Dialogic/network application of path-goal leadership theory in leadership development. *Performance Improvement*, 56(9), 32–39.

 https://doi.org/10.1002/pfi.21738

- Biron, M., Farndale, E., & Paauwe, J. (2011). Performance management effectiveness:

 Lessons from world-leading firms. *The International Journal of Human Resource Management*, 22(6), 1294–1311. https://doi.org/10.1080/09585192.2011.559100
- Birt, L., Scott, S., Cavers, D., Campbell, C., & Walter, F. (2016). Member checking: A tool to enhance trustworthiness or merely a nod to validation? *Qualitative Health Research*, 26(13), 1802–1811. https://doi.org/10.1177/1049732316654870
- Blau, P. M. (1964). Exchange and power in social life. Piscataway.
- Blau, P. M. (2017). Exchange and power in social life. Routledge.
- Boluk, K., Kline, C., & Stroobach, A. (2017). Exploring the expectations and satisfaction derived from volunteer tourism experiences. *Tourism and Hospitality Research*, 17(3), 272–285. https://doi.org/10.1177/1467358415600212
- Bonsu, S., & Twum-Danso, E. (2018). Leadership style in global economy: A focus on cross cultural and transformational leadership. *Journal of Marketing and Management*, 9(2), 37–52. https://gsmi-ijgb.com/wp-content/uploads/JMM-V9-N2-P04-Samuel-Bonsu-Global-Economy.pdf
- Botez, S. (2018). The aspects of communication in the educational organization. The communication contract. *Euromentor Journal*, 9(2), 55–60.

 http://euromentor.ucdc.ro/euromentor-june-2018.pdf#page=55
- Braha, M. (2018). Larry Page: From X to Y. *International Journal of Commerce and Finance*, 4(2), 1–11. http://ijcf.ticaret.edu.tr/index.php/ijcf/article/view/81

- Broby, N., Lassetter, J. H., Williams, M., & Winters, B. A. (2018). Effective international medical disaster relief: A qualitative descriptive study. *Prehospital and Disaster Medicine*, *33*(2), 119–126. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1049023X18000225
- Burde, G., Rosenfeld, A., & Sheaffer, Z. (2017). Prediction of financial vulnerability to funding instability. *Nonprofit and Voluntary Sector Quarterly*, 46(2), 280–304. https://doi.org/10.1177/0899764016655618
- Burns, J. M. (1978). Leadership. Harper & Row.
- Butina, M., Campbell, S., & Miller, W. (2015). Conducting qualitative research introduction. *American Society for Clinical Laboratory Science*, 28(3), 186-189. https://doi.org/10.29074/ascls.28.3.186
- Buzeti, J., Klun, M., & Stare, J. (2016). Evaluation of measures to reduce employee turnover in Slovenian organisations. *E+M Ekonomie a Management, 19*(1), 121-131. https://doi.org/10.15240/tul/001/2016-1-009
- Cadet, F. T., & Carroll, R. (2019). Nonprofit organization communication: Risky business. *Review of Business*, *39*(1), 1–14.

 https://www.proquest.com/openview/dd979e5c2d023f982108421b5c027508/1?pq
 -origsite=gscholar&cbl=36534
- Camelia, G., Ioana-Valentina-Alexandra, M., & Larisa-Andreea, N. (2019).

 Organizational culture: A case study of the impact of ethical organizational culture on the efficiency of Acoor hotels. *Romanian Economic and Business Review*, 14(2), 86–96.

https://go.gale.com/ps/i.do?id=GALE%7CA595916327&sid=googleScholar&v=2
.1&it=r&linkaccess=abs&issn=18422497&p=AONE&sw=w&userGroupName=a
non%7E4b36542b

Campbell, S. (2015). Conducting case study research. *American Society for Clinical Laboratory Science*, 28(3), 201-205.

http://clsjournal.ascls.org/content/ascls/28/3/201.full.pdf

- Candela, A. (2019). Exploring the function of member checking. *The Qualitative Report*, 24(3), 619–628. https://doi.org/10.46743/2160-3715/2019.3726
- Carvalho, C. R. S. P., Castro, R., Angel, M., Silva, L. P., & Carvalho, L. O. P. (2018).

 The relationship between organizational culture, organizational commitment, and job satisfaction. *Revista Brasileira de Estratégia*, 11(2), 201–215.

https://d1wqtxts1xzle7.cloudfront.net/80192716/22698-

libre.pdf?1644023019=&response-content-

disposition=inline%3B+filename=The_Relationship_Between_Organizational.pdf
&Expires=1678891184&Signature=E8a91F3ttP1LaJpjRBxuP9d2lQD27S3BU90
w9OcRhNRnBbmyaIjlF053UvKGFGJ225jLV7KKcu08VYaJENoiutm5ngojXkZ
BNDVkZNj8qF0gvmPAJpkjyCGQBNJdk6A7vMHfL9GYDH6tjJ~jht8pa7gOdq5
EvC0A~CENbHndI5dS9kBQrZ6AlkNk66mMMzTiIV2r99HF3lm1myqzdzxsqac
02r2onkHV69wKlTjkFmGgwNClP6h3Q95L9XkTsnhmUDYFMrPQV7VNowl5
vkNnTBeYOeXswvUdj2AYR42svShIbdwyhI~KpPl7kTm1mG-

fAWUIeQJqWW245fwDq3Tgbg_&Key-Pair-

Id=APKAJLOHF5GGSLRBV4ZA

- Chahar, B., Hatwal, V., & Sen, S. (2019). Employees training and its impact on learning and creativity: moderating effect of organizational climate. *Problems and Perspectives in Management*, 17(2), 430-439.

 https://doi.org/10.21511/ppm.17(2).2019.33
- Chase, E. (2017). Enhanced member checks: Reflections and insights from a participant-researcher collaboration. *The Qualitative Report*, 22(10), 2689–2703. https://doi.org/10.46743/2160-3715/2017.2957
- Chernyak-Hai, L., & Rabenu, E. (2018). The new era workplace relationships: Is social exchange theory still relevant? *Industrial and Organizational Psychology*, 11(3), 456–481. https://doi.org/10.1017/iop.2018.5
- Chesley, C. G. (2020). Merging cultures: Organizational culture and leadership in a health system merger. *Journal of Healthcare Management*, 65(2), 135–150. https://doi.org/10.1097/JHM-D-18-00213
- Chin, T. L., Yap Peng Lok, S., & Kee Peng Kong, P. (2019). Does transformational leadership influence employee engagement. *Global Business & Management Research*, 11(2).

 https://www.proquest.com/openview/5cab7b34173310c198182d29b1352e06/1?pg-origsite=gscholar&cbl=696409
- Cho, Y., Shin, M., Billing, T. K., & Bhagat, R. S. (2019). Transformational leadership, transactional leadership, and affective organizational commitment: A closer look at their relationships in two distinct national contexts. *Asian Business & Management*, 18(3), 187–210. https://doi.org/10.1057/s41291-019-00059-1

- Chopra, K. (2019). Vroom's expectancy theory to motivate academic library users in India using grounded theory approach. *Global Knowledge, Memory and Communication*, 68(4/5), 300–322. https://doi.org/10.1108/GKMC-09-2018-0079
- Chukwusa, J. (2018). Autocratic leadership style: Obstacle to success in academic libraries. *Library Philosophy and Practice*, 1.

 http://digitalcommons.unl.edu/libphilprac/2019
- Clark, K., & Vealé, B. L. (2018). Strategies to enhance data collection and analysis in qualitative research. *Radiologic Technology*, 89(5), 482–485.

 http://www.radiologictechnology.org/content/89/5/482CT.extract
- Clarke, N., & Mahadi, N. (2017). Mutual recognition respect between leaders and followers: Its relationship to follower job performance and well-being. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 141(1), 163–178.

 https://doi.org/10.1007/s10551-015-2724-z
- Clarke, V., & Braun, V. (2013). Teaching thematic analysis: Overcoming challenges and developing strategies for effective learning. *The Psychologist*, 26(2), 120–123. https://uwe-repository.worktribe.com/preview/937606/Teaching
- Clear, A., Paull, M., & Holloway, D. (2018). Nonprofit advocacy tactics: Thinking inside the box? *VOLUNTAS: International Journal of Voluntary and Nonprofit*Organizations, 29(4), 857-869. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11266-017-9907-4
- Cooper-Thomas, H. D., & Morrison, R. L. (2018). Give and take: Needed updates to social exchange theory. *Industrial and Organizational psychology*, 11(3), 493–498. https://doi.org/ 10.1017/iop.2018.101

- Corcaci, G. (2016). Motivation and performance. Correlation study. *Scientific research* and education in the air force, 18(2), 535-540. https://doi.org/10.19062/2247-3173.2016.18.2.7
- Corporation for National and Community Service. (2019). *Volunteering and the civic life in America*. http://www.nationalservice.gov/vcla/national
- Cote, R. (2017). Vision of effective leadership. *Journal of Leadership, Accountability* and Ethics, 14(4), 52–63. http://www.na-businesspress.com/jlaeopen.html
- Cox, L. E., & Mainiero, F. (2017). Perceptions of communication and respect among coworkers: A comparison of employees with and without experience in long-term care environments. *Journal of Human Rights and Social Work*, 2(4), 134–142. https://doi.org/10.1007/s41134-017-0041-4
- Cronin-Gilmore, J. (2012). Exploring marketing strategies in small businesses. *Journal of Marketing Development and Competitiveness*, 6(1), 96–107. http://www.na-businesspress.com/JMDC/cronin_abstract.html
- Cropanzano, R., & Mitchell, M. S. (2005). Social exchange theory: An interdisciplinary review. *Journal of Management*, 31(6), 874–900. https://doi.org/10.1177/0149206305279602
- Crossman, M. K., & Kazdin, A. E. (2016). Additional evidence is needed to recommend acquiring a dog to families of children with autism spectrum disorder: A response to Wright and colleagues. *Journal of Autism and Developmental Disorders*, 46(1), 332–335. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10803-015-2542-2

- Cruz, R. F., & Tantia, J. F. (2017). Reading and understanding qualitative research. *American Journal of Dance Therapy 39*(1), 79–92. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10465-016-9219-z
- Cypress, B. (2018). Qualitative research methods: A phenomenological focus.

 *Dimensions of Critical Care Nursing, 37(6), 302–309.

 https://doi.org/10.1097/dcc.000000000000322
- Daniel, B. K. (2018). Empirical verification of the "TACT" framework for teaching rigour in qualitative research methodology. *Qualitative Research Journal*, 18(3), 262–275. https://doi.org/10.1108/qrj-d-17-00012
- Dawson, C., Baker, P. L., & Dowell, D. (2019). Getting into the 'Giving Habit': The Dynamics of Volunteering in the UK. *VOLUNTAS: International Journal of Voluntary and Nonprofit Organizations*, 30(5), 1006–1021.

 https://doi.org/10.1007/s11266-019-00133-4
- Delaney, M. L., & Royal, M. A. (2017). Breaking engagement apart: The role of intrinsic and extrinsic motivation in engagement strategies. *Industrial and Organizational Psychology*, 10(1), 127–140. https://doi.org/10.1017/iop.2017.2
- Deressa, A. T., & Zeru, G. (2019). Work motivation and its effects on organizational performance: the case of nurses in Hawassa public and private hospitals: Mixed method study approach. *BMC Research Notes*, 12(1), 1–6.

 https://doi.org/10.1186/s13104-019-4255-7

- Dincer, A., & Yesilyurt, S. (2017). Motivation to speak English: A self-determination theory perspective. *Journal of Language Teaching and Learning in Thailand*, *53*, 1–25. https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1153672.pdf
- Dixon, C. (2015). Interviewing adolescent females in qualitative research. *The Qualitative Report*, 20(12), 2067–2077. https://doi.org/10.46743/2160-3715/2015.2436
- Dohlman, L., DiMeglio, M., Hajj, J., & Laudanski, K. (2019). Global brain drain: How can the Maslow theory of motivation improve our understanding of physician migration? *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 16(7), 1182. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph16071182
- Domingues, J., Vieira, V. A., & Agnihotri, R. (2017). The interactive effects of goal orientation and leadership style on sales performances. *Marketing Letters*, 28, 637–649. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11002-017-9436-3
- Durcikova, A., Lee, A. S., & Brown, S. A. (2018). Making rigorous research relevant:

 Innovating statistical action research. *MIS Quarterly: Management Information*Systems, 42(1), 241–263. https://doi.org/10.25300/MISQ/2018/14146
- Einolf, C. (2018). Evidence-based volunteer management: A review of the literature.

 *Voluntary Sector Review, 9(2), 153–176.

 https://doi.org/10.1332/204080518X15299334470348
- Eliyahu, A. S., Bibu, N., Sala, D., Sacui, V., & Danaiata, D. (2021). The influence of organizational politics on the organizational commitment of employees in

emergency organizations in Israel. *Review of International Comparative Management*, 22(3), 348–361.

https://www.proquest.com/docview/2556437835?pq-

<u>origsite=gscholar&fromopenview=true</u>

- El Khouly, S., AbdelDayem, M., & Saleh, I. (2017). The impact of leadership styles on strategy implementation in the Egyptian pharmaceutical field. *In Competition forum* (Vol. 15, No. 1, pp. 240–246). American Society for Competitiveness.

 https://www.proquest.com/docview/1960316761?pq-origsite=gscholar&fromopenview=true
- Ellis, T. J., & Levy, Y. (2010). A guide for novice researchers: Design and development research methods. In *Proceedings of Informing Science & IT Education Conference* (InSITE) (Vol. 10, No. 10, pp. 107–117). Italy, Cassino. https://doi.org/10.28945/1237
- Elo, S., Kääriäinen, M., Kanste, O., Pölkki, T., Utriainen, K., & Kyngäs, H. (2014).

 Qualitative content analysis: A focus on trustworthiness. *SAGE Open.* 4(1)

 https://doi.org/10.1177/2158244014522633
- Eluwole, K. K., Karatepe, O. M., & Avci, T. (2022). Ethical leadership, trust in organization and their impacts on critical hotel employee outcomes. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 102, 103153.

 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijhm.2022.103153
- Englert, B., & Helmig, B. (2018). Volunteer performance in the light of organizational success: A systematic literature review. *VOLUNTAS: International Journal of*

- Voluntary and Nonprofit Organizations, 29(1), 1-28. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11266-017-9889-2
- Erasmus, B., & Morey, P. J. (2016). Faith-based volunteer motivation: Exploring the applicability of the volunteer functions inventory to the motivations and satisfaction levels of volunteers in an Australian faith-based organization.

 *Voluntas: International Journal of Voluntary and Nonprofit Organizations, 27(3), 1343–1360. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11266-016-9717-0
- Eze, V. C., & Elegbe, O. (2018). Trends in media framing of Chin's engagement in Africa and other parts of the world. *The Journal of Pan African Studies*, 11(2), 92–102. https://www.jpanafrican.org/docs/vol11no2/11.2-8-Eze.pdf
- Feldman, G., Shah, H., Chapman, C., & Amini, A. (2016). Technological, organizational, and environmental drivers for enterprise systems upgrade. *Industrial Management & Data Systems*, 116(8), 1636–1655. https://doi.org/10.1108/IMDS-09-2015-0407
- Feng, J., Zhang, Y., Liu, X., Zhang, L., & Han, X. (2018). Just the right amount of ethics inspires creativity: A cross-level investigation of ethical leadership, intrinsic motivation, and employee creativity. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 153(3), 645–658. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10551-016-3297-1
- Fiaz, M., Su, Q., Amir, I., & Saqib, A. (2017). Leadership styles and employees' motivation: Perspective from an emerging economy. *The Journal of Developing Areas*, 51(4), 143–156. https://doi.org/10.1353/jda.2017.0093

- FitzPatrick, B. (2019). Validity in qualitative health education research. *Currents in Pharmacy Teaching and Learning*, 11(2), 211–217.

 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cptl.2018.11.014
- Forero, R., Nahidi, S., De Costa, J., Mohsin, M., Fitzgerald, G., Gibson, N., McCarthy, S., & Aboagye-Sarfo, P. (2018). Application of four-dimension criteria to assess rigour of qualitative reasearch in emergency medicine. *BMC Health Services**Research*, 18(1), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12913-018-2915-2
- Fusch, P., & Ness, L. R. (2015). Are we there yet? Data saturation in qualitative research.

 *Qualitative Report, 20(9), 1408–1416. 5.

 https://doi.org/10.46743/2160-3715/2015.2281
- Gale, N. K., Heath, G., Cameron, E., Rashid, S., & Redwood, S. (2013). Using the framework method for the analysis of qualitative data in multi-disciplinary health research. *BMC Medical Research Methodology*, 13(1), 117-124.
 https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2288-13-117
- Ganapathy, M. (2016). Qualitative data analysis: Making it easy for nurse researcher.

 *International Journal of Nursing Education, 8(2), 106–110.

 https://doi.org/10.5958/0974-9357.2016.00057.x
- Gandolfi, F., Stone, S., & Deno, F. (2017). Servant leadership: an ancient style with 21st century relevance. *Revista de Management Comparat International*, 18(4), 350–361. https://www.ceeol.com/search/article-detail?id=662224

- Gara, G. L., & La Porte, J. M. (2020). Processes of building trust in organizations: internal communication, management, and recruiting. *Church, Communication and Culture*, *5*(3), 298–319. https://doi.org/10.1080/23753234.2020.1824581
- García-Fernández, J., Martelo-Landroguez, S., Vélez-Colon, L., & Cepeda-Carrión, G. (2018). An explanatory and predictive PLS-SEM approach to the relationship between organizational culture, organizational performance, and customer loyalty: The case of health clubs. *Journal of Hospitality and Tourism Technology*, 9(3), 438–354.

https://idus.us.es/bitstream/handle/11441/81616/1/An_explanatory_and_predictiv

e_PLS_SEM_approach_to_the_relationship_between_organizational_culture.pdf?

sequence=1

- Gaviria-Rivera, J. I., & López-Zapata, E. (2019). Transformational Leadership,

 Organizational Climate and Job Satisfaction in Work Teams. *EUROPEAN RESEARCH STUDIES JOURNAL*, 22(3), 68-82.

 https://doi.org/10.35808/ersj/1457
- Gaya, H. J., & Smith, E. E. (2016). Developing a qualitative single case study in the strategic management realm: An appropriate research design? *International Policy*, 72(1), 56–66.

https://www.ijbmer.com/docs/volumes/vol7issue2/ijbmer2016070201.pdf

Gbededo, M., & Liyanage, K. (2018). Identification and alignment of the social aspects of sustainable manufacturing with the theory of motivation. *International Journal*

- of Environmental Research and Public Health, 10(3), 852. https://doi.org/10.3390/su10030852
- Gentles, S., Charles, C., Ploeg, J., & McKibbon, K. A. (2015). Sampling in qualitative research: Insights from an overview of the methods literature. *The Qualitative Report*, 20(11), 1772–1789.

 https://pdfs.semanticscholar.org/3bd0/66b5d7ea4e3a933699576689a855d09f08b6
 https://pdfs.semanticscholar.org/3bd0/66b5d7ea4e3a933699576689a855d09f08b6
 https://pdfs.semanticscholar.org/3bd0/66b5d7ea4e3a933699576689a855d09f08b6
- Goertzen, M. J. (2017). Introduction to quantitative research and data. *Library Technology Reports*, *53*(4), 12–18. https://journals.ala.org/index.php/ltr
- Gökmen, Ö. F., Uysal, M., Yaşar, H., Kırksekiz, A., Güvendi, G. M., & Horzum, M. B. (2017). Methodological trends of the distance education theses published in Turkey from 2005 to 2014: A content analysis. *Education and Science*, 42(189), 1–25. https://doi.org/10.15390/EB.2017.6163
- Grajcevci, A., & Shala, A. (2017). Exploring the link between achievement goals, motivation, and parental expectations among University students in Kosovo.

 Center for Educational Policy Studies Journal, 7(4), 147–164.

 https://doi.org/10.26529/cepsj.368
- Groble, P. A., Zingale, N., & Mead, J. (2018). Legislation meets tradition: interpretations and implications of the volunteer protection act for nonprofit organizations as viewed through the lens of hermeneutics. *Journal of Public Management & Social Policy*, 24(2), 24–40. https://digitalscholarship.tsu.edu/jpmsp/vol24/iss2/3
- Grossman, J. B., & Furano, K. (1999). Making the most of volunteers. Law and

- Contemporary Problems, 62(4), 199–218. https://doi.org/10.2307/1192273
- Guo, J. X. (2019). Measuring information system project success through a software-assisted qualitative content analysis. *Information Technology and Libraries*, 38(1), 53–70. https://doi.org/10.6017/ital.v38i1.10603
- Hager, M. A., & Brudney, J. L. (2011). Problems recruiting volunteers: Nature versus nurture. *Nonprofit Management and Leadership*, 22(2), 137-157. https://doi.org/10.1002/nml.20046
- Hager, M. A., & Brudney, J. L. (2015). In search of strategy: Universalistic, contingent, and configurationally adoption of volunteer management practices. *Nonprofit Management & Leadership*, 25(3), 235–254. https://doi.org/10.1002/nml.21123
- Hancock, M., Amankwaa, L., Revell, M. A., & Mueller, D. (2016). Focus group data saturation: a new approach to data analysis. *The Qualitative Report*, 21(11), 2124–2130. https://doi.org/10.46743/2160-3715/2016.2330
- Hansson, S. O. (2017). The ethics of doing ethics. *Science and Engineering Ethics*, 23(1), 105–120. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11948-016-9772-3
- Hayashi, P., Abib, G., & Hoppen, N. (2019). Validity in qualitative research: A processual approach. *The Qualitative Report*, 24(1), 98–112. https://doi.org/10.46743/2160-3715/2019.3443
- Heale, R., & Twycross, A. (2015). Validity and reliability in quantitative studies.

 Evidence Based Nursing, 18(3), 66–67. https://doi.org/10.1136/eb-2015-102129

- Hennink, M. M., Kaiser, B. N., & Marconi, V. C. (2017). Code saturation versus meaning saturation: How many interviews are enough? *Qualitative Health Research*, 27(4), 591–608. https://doi.org/10.1177/1049732316665344
- Herzberg, F., Mausner, B., & Snyderman, B. B. (1959). *The motivation to work*. https://doi.org/10.4324/9781315124827
- Hetzel-Riggin, M. D. (2017). A study of the impact of informed consent procedures on participant responses in trauma-related research. *Journal of Loss and Trauma*, 22(1), 36-46. https://doi.org/10.1080/15325024.2016.1161430
- Holm, S., & Ploug, T. (2017). Do not forget the right to withdraw! *The American Journal of Bioethics*, 17(12), 14–15. https://doi.org/10.1080/15265161.2017.1388872
- Homans, G. C. (1958). Social behavior as exchange. *American Journal of Sociology*, 63(6), 597–606. https://doi.org/10.1086/222355
- Homans, G. C. (1961). Social behaviour: Its elementary forms, Harcourt Brace, New York.
- Hommelhoff, S. (2017). Implicit managerial theories about followers and customers.

 Journal of Service Theory and Practice, 27(1), 47–68.

 https://doi.org/10.1108/JSTP-05-2015-0124
- Hoover, S., & Morrow, S. (2015). Qualitative researcher reflexivity: A follow-up study with female sexual assault survivors. *Qualitative Report*, 20(9), 1476–1489. http://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/vol20/iss9/10

- Houghton, C., Casey, D., & Smyth, S. (2017). Selection, collection, and analysis as sources of evidence in case study research. *Nurse Researcher*, 24(4), 36–41. https://doi.org/10.7748/nr.2017.e1482
- House, R. J. (1971). A path goal theory of leader effectiveness. *Administrative Science Quarterly*, 16, 321–339. https://doi.org/10.2307/2391905
- Hsu, C., Yin, C., & Huang, L. (2017). Understanding exchangers 'attitudes and intentions to engage in intent bartering based on social exchange theory (SET) and the theory of reasoned action (TRA). *International Journal of Business and Information*, 12(2), 149–182. https://doi.org/10.6702/ijbi.2017.12.2.3
- Igbal, S. M. J., Zaman, U., Siddiqui, S. H., & Imran, M. K. (2019). Influence of transformational leadership factors on project success. *Pakistan Journal of Commerce and Social Sciences (PJCSS)*, *13*(1), 231–256.

 http://hdl.handle.net/10419/196195
- Imran, M., Hamid, S. N. B. A., Aziz, A. B., & Wan, C. Y. (2019). The effect of performance appraisal politics on employee performance in emergency services of Punjab, Pakistan. Academy of Strategic Management Journal, 18(1), 1–7.
 <a href="https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Muhammad-Imran-156/publication/332229770_THE_EFFECT_OF_PERFORMANCE_APPRAISA_L_POLITICS_ON_EMPLOYEE_PERFORMANCE_IN_EMERGENCY_SERVI_CES_OF_PUNJAB_PAKISTAN_Muhammad_Imran_Punjab_Emergency_Services_Rescue_1122_and_Universiti</p>

- Irawati, R., Susita, D., & Eryanto, H. (2021). The influence of training and organizational communication on job loyalty with job satisfaction as an intervening variable.

 **Oblik i finansi, 94, 99–108. https://doi.org/10.33146/2307-9878-2021-4(94)-99-108

 **108
- Irving, J., & Berndt, J. (2017). Leader purposefulness within servant leadership:

 Examining the effect of servant leadership, leader follower-focus, leader goalorientation, and leader purposefulness in a large U.S. healthcare organization.

 Administrative Sciences, 7(2), 10. https://doi.org/10.3390/admsci7020010
- İşeri, A. (2019). Structural analysis model and teaching evaluation (modelling of open source exam application and student opinions). *Faculty of Education Journal*, 48(2), 1466–1485. https://dergipark.org.tr/en/download/article-file/838822
- Jaber, L. Z., Hufnagel, E., & Radoff, J. (2021). "This is really frying my brain!": How affect supports inquiry in an online learning environment. *Research in Science Education*, 51(5), 1223–1246. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11165-019-09884-y
- Jain, V. K. (2014). Motivation at work: A case study. *International Journal of Education* and Management Studies, 4(1), 23–30. https://www.proquest.com/scholarly-journals/motivation-at-work-case-study/docview/1680503199/se-2
- Jehangir, M., & Khan, A. (2018). Talent management practices, employees engagement and employees creativity. *City University Research Journal*, 8(2), 322—332. https://www.proquest.com/openview/8ec7760a9314a0234f3d1bb46cd7aa01/1?pq -origsite=gscholar&cbl=2068970

- Jensen, K. B., & McKeage, K. K. (2015). Fostering volunteer satisfaction: Enhancing collaboration through structure. *Journal of Nonprofit Education and Leadership*, 5(3), 174–189.
 - https://www.proquest.com/openview/5c57ad744564cf7f884ae726399d70a3/1?pq-origsite=gscholar&cbl=2037378
- Jordan, K. (2018). Validity, reliability, and the case for participant-centered research:

 Reflections on a multi-platform social media study. *International Journal of Human-Computer Interaction*, *34*(10), 913–9211.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/10447318.2018.1471570
- Kachoui, D. (2018). Becoming a master. *Quality Progress*, 51(4), 38–43.

 https://www.proquest.com/openview/34b63323253bc9eb39c1a3523586927c/1?pq
 -origsite=gscholar&cbl=34671
- Kaliber, A. (2018). Reflecting on the reflectivist approach to qualitative interviewing. *All Azimuth: A Journal of Foreign Policy and Peace*. 8(2), 339–357. https://doi.org/10.20991/allazimuth.477335
- Kang, M. (2016). Moderating effects of identification on volunteer engagement: An exploratory study of a faith-based charity organization. *Journal of Communication Management*, 20(2), 102–117. https://doi.org/10.1108/JCOM-08-2014-0051
- Kaur, M. (2016). Application of mixed method approach in public health research. *Indian Journal of Community Medicine*, 41(2), 93–97. https://doi.org/10.4103/0970-0218.173495

- Kiker, D. S., Callahan, J. S., & Kiker, M. B. (2019). Exploring the boundaries of servant leadership: A meta-analysis of the main and moderating effects of servant leadership on behavioral and affective outcomes. *Journal of Managerial Issues*, 31(2), 172–197. https://www.jstor.org/stable/45176614
- Kılıçoglu, A. (2018). Qualitative research for educational science researchers: A review of an introduction to qualitative research. *The Qualitative Report*, 23(4), 949–952. https://doi.org/10.46743/2160-3715/2018.3352
- Knobloch, M. J., Thomas, K. V., Patterson, E., Zimbric, M. L., Musuuza, J., & Safdar, N. (2017). Implementation in the midst of complexity: Using ethnography to study health care-associated infection prevention and control. *American Journal of Infection Control*, 45(10), 1058–1063. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajic.2017.06.024
- Kokanuch, A., & Tuntrabundit, K. (2017). Knowledge sharing capability in healthcare organizations. *Journal of Asia Business Studies*, *11*(2), 135-151. https://doi.org/10.1108/jabs-10-2015-0183
- Kolar, D., Skilton, S., & Judge, L. W. (2016). Human resource management with a volunteer workforce. *Journal of Facility Planning, Design, and Management,* 4(1). https://www.proquest.com/scholarly-journals/human-resource-management-with-volunteer/docview/1795754175/se-2
- Krase, J. (2018). Ethnography: Bridging the qualitative-quantitative divide.

 Sage Journal Diogenes, 2(1), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.1177/0392192117740027

- Kreye, M. E. (2016). Employee motivation in product-service system providers.

 *Production Planning & Control, 27(15), 1249-1259.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/09537287.2016.1206219
- Kross, J., & Giust, A. (2019). Elements of research questions in relation to qualitative inquiry. *The Qualitative Report*, 24(1), 24–30.

 https://www.proquest.com/openview/c200412f0d74bd6a67ce23d2963b9784/1?pq
 -origisite=gscholar&cbl=55152
- Kul, B. (2017). The impact of ethical climate and ethical leadership on ethical codes practices. *International Journal of Management Economics and Business*, 13(13), 563-573. https://doi.org/10.17130/ijmeb.2017ICMEB1735471
- Kumari, N. (2020). Trending reward and recognition programs in organizations.

 *Managers Journal on Management, 14(3), 57–65.

 https://doi.org/10.26634/jmgt.14.3.15357
- Kuranchie-Mensah, E. B., & Amponsah-Tawiah, K. (2016). Employee motivation and work performance: A comparative study of mining companies in Ghana. *Journal of Industrial Engineering and Management*, 9(2), 255–309.
 https://doi.org/10.3926/jiem.1530
- Kusa, R. (2016). Measuring entrepreneurial orientation in the social context.
 Entrepreneurial Business and Economics Review, 4(3), 117–129.
 https://doi.org/10.15678/eber.2016.040309

- Kuvaas, B., Buch, R., Weibel, A., Dysvik, A., & Nerstad, C. G. L. (2017). Do intrinsic and extrinsic motivation relate differently to employee outcomes? *Journal of Economic Psychology*, *61*, 244–258. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.joep.2017.05.004
- Kwok, Y. Y., Chui, W. H., & Wong, L. P. (2013). Need satisfaction mechanism linking volunteer motivation and life satisfaction: A mediation study of volunteers subjective well-being. *Social Indicators Research*, 114(3), 1315–1329.
 https://doi.org/10.1007/s11205-012-0204-8
- Lacroix, M., & Pircher Verdorfer, A. (2017). Can servant leaders fuel the leadership fire?

 The relationship between servant leadership and followers' leadership avoidance. *Administrative Sciences*, 7(1), 6.

 https://doi.org/10.3390/admsci7010006
- Lampton, J. (2017). The trust gap in organizations. *Strategic Finance*, 99(6), 36–41.

 https://www.proquest.com/openview/a1b2524718940d3cc22139776bf975fc/1?pq
 https://www.proquest.com/openview/a1b2524718940d3cc22139776bf975fc/1?pq
 https://www.proquest.com/openview/a1b2524718940d3cc22139776bf975fc/1?pq
 https://www.proquest.com/openview/a1b2524718940d3cc22139776bf975fc/1?pq
 https://www.proquest.com/openview/a1b2524718940d3cc22139776bf975fc/1?pq
 https://www.proquest.com/openview/a1b2524718940d3cc22139776bf975fc/1?pq
 https://www.proquest.com/openview/a1b2524718940d3cc22139776bf975fc/1?pq
 https://openwiew/a1b2524718940d3cc22139776bf975fc/1?pq
 https://openwiew/a1b2524718940d3cc22139776bf975fc/1?pq
 https://openwiew/a1b2524718940d3cc22139776bf975fc/1?pq
 https://openwiew/a1b2524718940d3cc22139776bf975fc/1?pq
 https://openwiew/a1b2524718940d3cc22139776bf975fc/1?pq
 https://openwiew/a1b25247189fc/1?pq</a
- Langove, N., & Isha, A. S. N. (2017). Impact of rewards and recognition on Malaysian IT executives well-being and turnover intention: A conceptual framework. *Global Business and Management Research*, 9(1), 153–161.

 https://www.proquest.com/openview/40a211c4079593997c2d77669e9de185/1?pq
 -origsite=gscholar&cbl=696409
- Laroche, H., Steyer, V., & Théron, C. (2019). How could you be so gullible? Scams and over-trust in organizations. *Journal of Business Ethics*, *160*(3), 641–656. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10551-018-3941-z

- Laxton, D. M. (2017). Creating a competitive advantage through strategic thinking.

 **Journal of Research in Business, Economics and Management, 8(6), 1596–1604.

 https://core.ac.uk/download/pdf/267833265.pdf
- Lăzăroiu, G. (2015). Employee motivation and job performance. *Linguistic and Philosophical Investigations*, 14, 97–102. https://www.ceeol.com/search/article-detail?id=290576
- Le, P. N., & Needham, C. R. (2019). Factors contributing to the success of ethnic restaurant businesses in Canada. *Open Journal of Business and Management*, 7(4), 1586–1609. https://doi.org/10.4236/ojbm.2019.74110
- Leonard, R. W. (2013). Nonprofit motivation behavior and satisfaction. *Journal of Business and Behavioral Sciences*, 25(1), 81.

 https://www.proquest.com/openview/d435cca56ed70a18055376f411ef2bd1/1?pq-origsite=gscholar&cbl=2030637
- Li, H., Sajjad, N., Wang, Q., Muhammad Ali, A., Khaqan, Z., & Amina, S. (2019).

 Influence of transformational leadership on employees' innovative work behavior in sustainable organizations: Test of mediation and moderation processes.

 Sustainability, 11(6), 1594. https://doi.org/10.3390/su11061594
- Lidya Lolowang, N., Afnan Troena, E., Djazuli, A., & Aisjah, S. (2019). The effect of leadership and organizational culture on employee performance that is educated by motivation (study on the implementation empowerment programs in Jayapura city). *Problems and Perspectives in Management*, 17(1), 268–277. https://doi.org/10.21511/ppm.17(1).2019.23

- Liu, H. (2019). Just the servant: An intersectional critique of servant leadership. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 156(4), 1099–1112. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10551-017-3633-0
- Livari, N. (2018). Using member checking in interpretive research practice: A hermeneutic analysis of informants' interpretation of their organizational realities. *Information Technology & People*, 31(1), 111–133. https://doi.org/10.1108/itp-07-2016-0168
- Lloyd, R., & Mertens, D. (2018). Expecting more out of expectancy theory: History urges inclusion of the social context. *International Management Review*, *14*(1), 28–43.

 http://americanscholarspress.us/journals/IMR/pdf/IMR-1-2018/IMR-v1-n1-2018-4-19.pdf#page=28
- Lodhi, M. F. K. (2016). Quality issues in higher education: The role of methodological triangulation in enhancing the quality of a doctoral thesis. *Journal of Research in Social Sciences*, 4(1), 62–74.

 $\underline{https://d1wqtxts1xzle7.cloudfront.net/42164291/phy_NUML-}$

libre.pdf?1454708740=&response-content-

disposition=inline%3B+filename=13_A_COMPARATIVE_STUDY_OF_MISC

ONCEPTIONS.pdf&Expires=1679400823&Signature=X~t6FjYeOWD4uv5tJcxS

<u>DbnrhR~D4ALbxMpiBJCp-cH8EsFE4wvMchUXRXB-</u>

 $\underline{ZDYjCYT4emKGTDO29mKQaI3M2GQujYmELObVc-}\\$

OQ7h5QAMprHw0pA~FEeH3zyaw05SWM4RHoNkiXC2u8d1SRxIceN9H9c6B r31AITFGSwxQPTfc52NryrDmpk9KmCKuW4olEtGnnAtHCaWZT5G-

$\underline{km4OJuMV36fMR9OIJomtR2-}$

- <u>CpDWFnj9WcY22BT7CGiq7haqWqOwfHl0HIEgK5El~Q0UhAMV8~PCj5XEn</u>
 <u>GyE7YYogSGtKZgWfgrGCRU54O5~kzcMCSXV2abjCAByLZ8~3uqsdvog_&</u>
 Key-Pair-Id=APKAJLOHF5GGSLRBV4ZA page=62
- Lorente-Ayala, J. M., Vila-Lopez, N., & Kuster-Boluda, I. (2019). How can NGOs prevent volunteers from quitting? The moderating role of the NGO type.

 *Management Decision, 58(2), 201–220. https://doi.org/10.1108/md-04-2019-0531
- Lu, W. C., Cheng, C.-F., Lin, S.-H., & Chen, M.-Y. (2019). Sport volunteering and well-being among college students. *Current Psychology*, 38(5), 1215–1224. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12144-017-9663-z
- Lut, D. M. (2016). The influence of national culture on organizational culture in Romanian companies. *Quaestus*, 9, 73–80. http://www.quaestus.ro/wp-content/uploads/2012/03/lut1.pdf
- Lynch, B. (2015). Partnering for performance in situational leadership: a person-centred leadership approach. *International Practice Development Journal*, 5, 1–10. https://doi.org/10.19043/ipdj.5sp.007
- Magombo-Bwanali, N. (2019). Relationship between leader behaviours and subordinates' work performance: The context of tax administration. *International Journal of Research in Business and Social Science* (2147-4478), 8(1), 50–63. https://doi.org/10.20525/ijrbs.v8i1.180

- Maguire, M., & Delahunt, B. (2017). Doing a thematic analysis: A practical, step-by-step guide for learning and teaching scholars. *All Ireland Journal of Higher Education*, 9(3), 3351–33514. https://ojs.aishe.org/index.php/aishe-i/article/view/335
- Maki, A., Dwyer, P. C., & Snyder, M. (2016). Time perspective and volunteerism: The importance of focusing on the future. *The Journal of Social Psychology*, *156*(3), 334–349. https://doi.org/10.1080/00224545.2015.1090946
- Malmström, M. M., & Johansson, J. (2015). Social exchange in collaborative innovation: maker or breaker. *Journal of Innovation and Entrepreneurship*, 5, 1–20. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13731-016-0034-z
- Maslow, A. H. (1943). A theory of human motivation. *Psychological Review*, *50*(4), 370–396. http://eksis.ditpsmk.net/uploads/book/file/FAB7C886-3C74-4FE5-8645-341019EF8E8F/_Maslow__a_Theory_of_Human_Motivation_BookFi.org_.pdf
- Maximo, N., Stander, M. W., & Coxen, L. (2019). Authentic leadership and work engagement: The indirect effects of psychological safety and trust in supervisors.

 SA Journal of Industrial Psychology, 45(1), 1–11.

 https://doi.org/10.4102/sajip.v45i0.1612
- McGannon, K. R., Smith, B., Kendellen, K., & Gonsalves, C. A. (2021). Qualitative research in six sport and exercise psychology journals between 2010 and 2017:

 An updated and expanded review of trends and interpretations. *International Journal of Sport and Exercise Psychology*, 19(3), 359–379.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/1612197X.2019.1655779

- McInnes, S., Peters, K., Bonney, A., & Halcomb, E. (2017). An exemplar of naturalistic inquiry in general practice research. *Nurse Researcher*, 24(3), 36–41. https://doi.org/10.7748/nr.2017.e1509
- McManus, J., & Mosca, J. (2015). Strategies to build trust and improve employee engagement. *International Journal of Management & Information Systems*, 19(1), 37–42. https://doi.org/10.19030/ijmis.v19i1.9056
- Milhem, M., Muda, H., & Ahmed, K. (2019). The effect of perceived transformational leadership style on employee engagement: The mediating effect of leader's emotional intelligence. *Foundations of Management*, 11(1), 33–42. https://doi.org/10.2478/fman-2019-0003
- Moon, K. (2019). Specificity of performance appraisal feedback, trust in manager, and job attitudes: A serial mediation model. *Social Behavior and Personality: An International Journal*, 47(6), 1–12. https://doi.org/10.2224/sbp.7567
- Moon, M. D. (2019). Triangulation: A method to increase validity, reliability, and legitimation in clinical research. *Journal of Emergency Nursing*, 45(1), 103–105. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jen.2018.11.004
- Moorley, C., & Cathala, X. (2019). How to appraise qualitative research. *Evidence Based Nursing*, 22(1), 10-13. https://doi.org/10.1136/ebnurs-2018-103044
- Morse, J. M., & Coulehan, J. (2015). Maintaining confidentiality in qualitative publications. *Qualitative Health Research*, 25(2), 151–152. https://doi.org/10.1177/1049732314563489

- Moser, A., & Korstjens, I. (2018). Series: Practical guidance to qualitative research. Part 3: Sampling, data collection, and analysis. *European Journal of General Practice*, 24(1), 9–18. https://doi.org/10.1080/13814788.2017.1375091
- Moura, A. A., Hayashida, K. Y., Bernardes, A., Zanetti, A. C. B., & Gabriel, C. S. (2019). Charismatic leadership among nursing professionals: An integrative review. *Revista Brasileira de Enfermagem*, 72(suppl 1), 315-320. https://doi.org/10.1590/0034-7167-2017-0743
- Naidu, T., & Prose, N. (2018). Re-envisioning member checking and communicating. results as accountability practice in qualitative research: A South African community-based organization example. *Forum: Qualitative Social Research Sozialforshung*, 19(3), 1–15. https://doi.org/10.17169/fqs-19.3.3153
- Natrajan, N. S., Sanjeev, R., & Singh, S. K. (2019). Achieving job performance from empowerment through the mediation of employee engagement: An empirical study. *Independent Journal of Management & Production*, 10(3), 1094–1105. https://doi.org/10.14807/ijmp.v10i3.891
- Neely, A. R., Lengnick-Hall, M. L., & Evans, M. D. (2022). A process model of volunteer motivation. *Human Resource Management Review*, *32*(4), 100879. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.hrmr.2021.100879
- Nesbit, R., Christensen, R. K., & Brudney, J. L. (2018). The limits and possibilities of volunteering: A framework for explaining the scope of volunteer involvement in public and nonprofit organizations. *Public Administration Review*, 78(4), 502–513. https://doi.org/10.1111/puar.12894

- Nethmini, L. D. P., & Ismail, M. B. M. (2019). Correlation between employee training programme on employee performance with special reference to brandix company.

 International Journal of Global Business Management & Research, 8(1), 13–20.

 https://www.proquest.com/openview/628a4e385092fc9bd177c7b565bc1153/1?pq

 -origsite=gscholar&cbl=2032289
- Nikpour, A. (2017). The impact of organizational culture on organizational performance:

 The mediating role of employee's organizational commitment. *International Journal of Organizational Leadership*, 6(1), 65–72.

 https://ssrn.com/abstract=3333078
- Nilwala, N., Gunawardana, K., & Fernando, R. L. S. (2017). Scale for measuring transformational leadership in public sector organizations in Sri Lanka: With special reference to ministries of western provincial council. *International Journal of Management and Sustainability*, 6(4), 63–74. https://doi.org/10.18488/journal.11/2017.64.63.74
- Nor, N. I. M., Arokiasamy, L., & Balaraman, R. A. (2019). The influence of internet of things on employee's engagement among generation Y at the workplace: An empirical study. *Global Business Management Research*, 11(1), 419–427. https://doi.org/10.1051/shsconf/20185603003
- Ogola, M., Silkalieh, D., & Linge, T. (2017). The influence of intellectual stimulation leadership behavior performance in SMES in Kenya. *Intellectual Journal of Business and Social Science*, 8(3), 89–100. https://www.ijbssnet.com/journals/Vol_8_No_3_March_2017/9.pdf

- Okorie, N., Ikonne, C., & Haliso, Y. (2019). Extrinsic motivational factors and job performance of library personnel in universities and institutes of agriculture in Nigeria. *Library Philosophy and Practice*, 1–12.

 https://digitalcommons.unl.edu/libphilprac/2375
- Olajide, O. T., & Okunbanjo, O. I. (2018). Leadership style, employee empowerment and organisational performance in Nigerian banking industry. *BVIMSR Journal of Management Research*, 10(2), 135–144. https://www.proquest.com/scholarly-journals/leadership-style-employee-empowerment/docview/2136464364/se-2
- Osborne, S., & Hammoud, M. S. (2017). Effective employee engagement in the workplace. *International Journal of Applied Management and Technology*, 16(1), 50–67. https://doi.org/10.5590/IJAMT.2017.16.1.04
- Otoo, F. E., & Amuquandoh, F. E. (2014). An exploration of the motivations for volunteering: A study of international volunteer tourists to Ghana. *Tourism*Management Perspectives, 11, 51–57. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tmp.2014.04.001
- Ozmen, Y. S. (2018). How employees define organisational trust: Analysing employee trust in organisation. *Journal of Global Responsibility*, *9*(1), 21–40. https://doi.org/10.1108/JGR-04-2017-0025
- Pai, M. S., & Nayak, S. G. (2020). Insights on the development of qualitative research in nursing in India. *Manipal Journal of Nursing and Health Sciences*, 6(1), 41–45.
 https://impressions.manipal.edu/mjnhs/vol6/iss1/10
- Palinkas, L. A., Horwitz, S. M., Green, C. A., Wisdom, J. P., Duan, N., & Hoagwood, K. (2015). Purposeful sampling for qualitative data collection and analysis in mixed

- method implementation research. *Administration and Policy in Mental Health and Mental Health Services Research*, 42(5), 533–544. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10488-013-0528-y
- Park, C., Jae Ko, Y., Kim, H. Y., Sagas, M., & Eddosary, M. (2016). Donor motivation in college sport: does contribution level matter? *Social Behavior and Personality*, 44(6), 1015–1032. https://doi.org/10.2224/sbp.2016.44.6.1015
- Parlak, F., Vayvay, Ö., Kunter, F. C., & Kalender, Z. T. (2017). Literature review of the R&D teams' leadership to manage innovation. *Review of Integrative Business and Economics Research*, 6(4), 327–340.

 https://www.sibresearch.org/uploads/3/4/0/9/34097180/riber_6-4_25b17-130_327-340.pdf
- Pattnaik, A. (2018). Social exchange theory: Revisiting the scaffolding of psychological contract. *Vidwat*, *11*(1), 9–12.

 https://www.proquest.com/openview/fd3ad17b4fe9e2755b1a4dec9a826adb/1?pq-origsite=gscholar&cbl=936333
- Pawelz, J. (2018). Researching Gangs: How to Reach Hard-to-Reach Populations and Negotiate Tricky Issues in the Field. Forum Qualitative Socialforschung / Forum:

 Qualitative Social Research, 19(1), 1-24. https://doi.org/10.17169/fqs-19.1.2878
- Pegulescu, A. M. (2018). Is appraisal a controversial human resource management tool or a motivating working path? *Economics, Management and Financial Markets*, 13(3), 224–233. https://www.ceeol.com/search/article-detail?id=699199

- Pelczarski, K. (2016). Give and receive when you volunteer. *Tribology & Lubrication*Technology, 72(5), 90–92.

 https://www.proquest.com/openview/0a104aea553acbf3ab31ab2b675777c9/1?pq-origsite=gscholar&cbl=44644
- Percy, W., Kostere, K., & Kostere, S. (2015). Generic qualitative research in psychology.

 *Qualitative Report, 20(2), 76–85. http://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/vol20/iss2/7
- Peters, K., & Halcomb, E. (2015). Interviews in qualitative research: A consideration of two very different issues in the use of interviews to collect research data. *Nurse Researcher*, 22(4), 6–7. https://doi.org/10.7748/nr.22.4.6.s2
- Pierce, I. (2016). How HR software can prevent employees from quitting? Finding ways to prevent employee turnover. *Workforce Management*.

 https://www.hr.com/en/magazines/workforce_management_excellence_essentials
- Pitard, J. (2017). A Journey to the Centre of Self: Positioning the Researcher in

 Autoethnography. Forum Qualitative Sozialforschung / Forum: Qualitative Social

 Research, 18(3). https://doi.org/10.17169/fqs-18.3.2764
- Prah, A., Richards, E., Griggs, R., & Simpson, V. (2017). Enhancing osteoporosis efforts through lifestyle modifications and goal-setting techniques. *The Journal for Nurse Practitioners*, *13*(8), 552–561. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.nurpra.2017.07.015
- Prasad Kotni, V. V., & Karumuri, V. (2018). Application of Herzberg two-factor theory model for motivating retail salesforce. *IUP Journal of Organizational Behavior*, 17(1).

- https://www.proquest.com/openview/231afba258a7aa8085ac23e746fef0f0/1?pq-origsite=gscholar&cbl=2029985
- Pratama, A., Mustika, M. D., & Sjabadhyni, B. (2018). Coaching as intervention to increase leaders' contingent reward behavior. *Journal of Workplace Learning*, 30(3), 150–161. https://doi.org/10.1108/JWL-07-2017-0061
- Princes, E., & Said, A. (2022). The impacts of project complexity, trust in leader, performance readiness and situational leadership on financial sustainability.

 *International Journal of Managing Projects in Business, 15(4), 619–644.

 https://doi.org/10.1108/IJMPB-03-2021-0082
- Qureshi, S. P., & Rankin, K. (2019). Junior-to-junior research interviews as method for clinical practitioner-researchers. *Advances in Medical Education and Practice*, *10*, 127–137. https://doi.org/10.2147/AMEP.S192595
- Rahi, S., & Abd. Ghani, M. (2019). Integration of expectation confirmation theory and self-determination theory in internet banking continuance intention. *Journal of Science and Technology Policy Management*, 10(3), 533–550.

 https://doi.org/10.1108/JSTPM-06-2018-0057
- Raines, D. A. (2013). Research paradigms and methods. *Neonatal Network*, *32*(6), 425–428. https://doi.org/10.1891/0730-0832.32.6.425
- Rana, R., K'Aol, G., & Kirubi, M. (2019). Influence of directive and achievement oriented path-goal leadership styles on employee performance of coffee trading companies in Kenya. *International Journal of Research in Business and Social Science*, 8(6), 137–147. https://doi.org/10.20525/ijrbs.v8i6.478

Rao, H. M., & Zaidi, U. (2019). Socio-demographic correlation with organizational performance among automobile sales professional of Pakistan. *Journal of Business and Retail Management Research*, 13(3), 83–92.

https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Uzma-Zaidi-

2/publication/332543564_Socio-

demographic_correlation_with_Organisational_performance_among_Automobile
_sales_professional_of_Pakistan/links/5cbb3e8a299bf12097747237/Sociodemographic-correlation-with-Organis

- Ravenelle, A. J. (2019). "We're not uber:" control, autonomy, and entrepreneurship in the gig economy. *Journal of Managerial Psychology*, *34* (4), 269–285. https://doi.org/10.1108/JMP-06-2018-0256
- Reader, T. W., Mearns, K., Lopes, C., & Kuha, J. (2017). Organizational support for the workforce and employee safety citizenship behaviors: A social exchange relationship. *Human Relations*, 70(3), 362–385.

 https://doi.org/10.1177/0018726716655863
- Rehman, S., Mohamed, R., & Ayoup, H. (2019). The mediating role of organizational capabilities between organizational performance and its determinants. *Journal of Global Entrepreneurship Research*, 9(1), 1–23. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40497-019-0155-5
- Renard, M., & Snelgar, R. J. (2016). The engagement and retention of non-profit employees in Belgium and South Africa. *SA Journal of Human Resource*Management, 14(1), 1–12. https://doi.org/10.4102/sajhrm.v14i1.795

- Ridder, H.-G. (2017). The theory contribution of case study research designs. *Business Research*, 10(2), 281–305. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40685-017-0045-z
- Robescu, O., & Lancu, A. G. (2016). The effects of motivation on employees performance in organizations. *Valahian Journal of Economic Studies*, 7(2), 49–56. https://doi.org/10.1515/vjes-2016-0006

DOI 10.1515/vjes-2016-0006

DOI 10.1515/vjes-2016-0006

- Rogers, S. E., Jiang, K., Rogers, C. M., & Intindola, M. (2016). Strategic human resource management of volunteers and the link to hospital patient satisfaction. *Nonprofit and Voluntary Sector Quarterly*, 45(2), 409–424. https://doi.org/10.1177/0899764015596434
- Roibu, S. G., Nica, A. M., & Hornoiu, R. I. (2019). Transformational or transactional leadership? The impact of Romanian leadership styles on hotel employees commitment to business excellence. *Calitatea*, 20(171), 44–48.

 https://www.proquest.com/openview/459734b8dce41adaa8454b250ccd5c91/1?pq
 https://www.proquest.com/openview/459734b8dce41adaa8454b250ccd5c91/1?pq
 -origite=gscholar&cbl=1046413
- Ronald, B., & Dominguez, L. M. (2018). Case study: A qualitative investigation on key drivers of intrinsic motivation The case of engineers in Germany. *Advances in Management*, 11(4), 31–51.

https://www.proquest.com/openview/c45ddd41cb6645bf338edfc3ec9f845d/1?pq-origsite=gscholar&cbl=2030322

- Ross, M. W., Iguchi, M. Y., & Panicker, S. (2018). Ethical aspects of data sharing and research participant protections. *American Psychologist*, 73(2), 138–145.
 https://doi.org/10.1037/amp0000240
- Rossolatos, G. (2019). Negative brand meaning co-creation in social media brand communities: A laddering approach using NVivo. *Psychology & Marketing*, 36(12), 1249–1266. https://doi.org/10.1002/mar.21273
- Ryan, R. M., & Deci, E. L. (2000). Intrinsic and extrinsic motivations: Classic definitions and new directions. *Contemporary Educational Psychology*, 25(1), 54–67. https://doi.org/10.1006/ceps.1999.1020
- Sanda, A., & Arthur, N. A. D. (2017). Relational impact of authentic and transactional leadership styles on employee creativity: The role of work-related flow and climate for innovation. *African Journal of Economic and Management Studies*, 8(3), 274–295. https://doi.org/10.1108/AJEMS-07-2016-0098
- Sangwoo, H. (2017). Influence of servant leader's commitment to the growth of people and growth need strength on need satisfaction in IT industry. International Information Institute (Tokyo). *Information*, 20(2A), 739–748.

 https://www.proquest.com/openview/323fb816d0e8a81964ff0ba7959048a6/1?pq-origsite=gscholar&cbl=936334
- Schafer, R. B. (1979). Equity in a Relationship Between Individuals and a Fraternal Organization. *Journal of Voluntary Action Research*, 8(3-4), 12-20. https://doi.org/10.1177/089976407900800304

- Schmidthuber, L., & Hilgers, D. (2019). From fellowship to stewardship? Explaining extra-role behavior of volunteer firefighters. *VOLUNTAS: International Journal of Voluntary and Nonprofit Organizations*, 30(1), 175-192. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11266-018-0035-6
- Sechelski, A., & Onwuegbuzie, A. J. (2019). A call for enhancing saturation at the qualitative data analysis stage via the use of multiple qualitative data analysis approaches. *The Qualitative Report*, 24(4), 795–821.

 https://www.proquest.com/openview/75f63f6fce344916cbf69c4abf3e7c68/1?pq-origsite=gscholar&cbl=55152
- Sefora, N. S. M., & Mihaela, T. T. (2016). Volunteers trust in organizational mission, leadership and activities efficiency. *Annals of the University of Oradea, Economic Science Series*, 25(1), 995–1001.
 - https://www.researchgate.net/publication/341580121_Volunteers_Trust_in_Organ_izational_Mission_Leadership_and_Activities_Efficiency_
- Senarathne, C. W. (2020). The optimal capital structure under the conditions of employment: An application of theory x and theory y. *Zagreb International Review of Economics and Business*, 23(1), 51–69. https://doi.org/10.2478/zireb-2020-0004
- Sendawula, K., Nakyejwe Kimuli, S., Bananuka, J., & Najjemba Muganga, G. (2018).

 Training, employee engagement and employee performance: Evidence from

 Uganda's health sector. *Cogent Business & Management*, 5(1), 1 12.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/23311975.2018.1470891

- Setyaningrum, R. P. (2017). Relationship between servant leadership in organizational culture, organizational commitment, organizational citizenship behaviour and customer satisfaction. *European Research Studies Journal, XX*(Issue 3A), 554–569. https://doi.org/10.35808/ersj/728
- Setyaningrum, R. P., Setiawan, M., Surachman, S., & Irawanto, D. W. (2017).

 Employees performance; leadership, organizational commitment and trust.

 International Journal of Economic Perspectives, 11(2), 281–288.

 https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Retno-Setyaningrum/publication/346671804 EMPLOYEES PERFORMANCE LEAD

 ERSHIP ORGANIZATIONAL COMMITMENT AND TRUST/links/5fcdd33b

 a6fdcc697be87a33/EMPLOYEES-PERFORMANCE-LEADERSHIP-ORGANIZATIONAL-COMMITMENT-AND-TRUST.pdf
- Shaikh, S. H., Pathan, S. K., & Khoso, I. (2018). The impact of intrinsic motivating factors on employees' performance: A comparative analysis of food and textile industries of

 Sindh, Pakistan, *International Business Research*, 11(12), 102–109.

 https://doi.org/10.5539/ibr.v11n12p61
- Shao, Z., Feng, Y., & Wang, T. (2017). Charismatic leadership and tacit knowledge sharing in the context of enterprise systems learning: The mediating effect of psychological safety climate and intrinsic motivation. *Behaviour & Information Technology*, 36(2), 194–208. https://doi.org/10.1080/0144929X.2016.1221461

- Sharman, A. (2017). Using ethnographic research techniques to find out the story behind international student library usage in the Library Impact Data Project. *Library Management*, 38(1), 2–10. https://doi.org/10.1108/LM-08-2016-0061
- Shehu, E., Becker, J. U., Langmaack, A. C., & Clement, M. (2016). The brand personality of nonprofit organizations and the influence of monetary incentives.

 Journal of Business Ethics, 138(3), 589–600.

 https://doi.org/10.1007/s10551-015-2595-3
- Shoaib, F., & Kohli, N. (2017). Employee engagement and goal-setting theory. *Indian Journal of Health and Wellbeing*, 8(8), 877–880.

 https://www.proquest.com/scholarly-journals/employee-engagement-goal-setting-theory/docview/1961767253/se-2
- Singh, P. (2018). Human resource management practices and its impact on organizational commitment. *Indian Journal of Positive Psychology*, 9(4), 482–487.

 https://www.proquest.com/openview/3afe59575c62a60db1054cd58c987f3b/1?pq-origsite=gscholar&cbl=2032133
- Sinha, S., & Yadav, R. S. (2017). Workplace bullying in schoolteachers: An Indian enquiry. *Indian Journal of Health and Wellbeing*, 8(3), 200–205.

 https://www.proquest.com/openview/3654be964128dd0ad0c551757396cc02/1?pq
 -origsite=gscholar&cbl=2032134
- Sirotkina, N., Zueva, E., & Pavlovskaya, S. (2020). Could public procurement become and incentive for developing the non-profit sector in Russia? *The Journal of*

- Social Policy Studies, 18(1), 115–128. https://doi.org/10.17323/727-0634-2020-18-1-115-128
- Snelgar, R., Shelton, S. A., & Giesser, A. (2017). A comparison of South African and German extrinsic and intrinsic motivation. *South African Journal of Economic and Management Sciences*, 20(1), 1–12.

 https://doi.org/10.4102/sajems.v20i1.1552
- Sousa, M., & van Dierendonck, D. (2017). Servant leadership and the effect of the interaction between humility, action, and hierarchical power on follower engagement. *Journal of Business Ethics*, *141*(1), 13–25.

 https://doi.org/10.1007/s10551-015-2725-y
- Srivastava, S. C., & Chandra, S. (2018). Social presence in virtual world collaboration:

 An uncertainty reduction perspective using mixed methods approach. *MIS Quarterly*, 42(3), 779–803. https://doi.org/10.25300/MISQ/2018/11914
- Starr, M. A. (2014). Qualitative and mixed-methods research in economics: Surprising growth, promising future. *Journal of Economic Surveys*, 28(2), 238–264. https://doi.org/10.1111/joes.12004
- Stewart, H., Gapp, R., & Harwood, I. (2017). Exploring the alchemy of qualitative management research: Seeking trustworthiness, credibility and rigor through crystallization. *Qualitative Report*, 22(1), 1–19. https://doi.org/10.46743/2160-3715/2017.2604

- Stoian, C., Tugulea, O., Liviu-George, M., & Ciobanu, C.-I. (2018). What is different about volunteers? A study on factors of buying decisions of products with recycled content. *Sustainability*, 10(5), 1631. https://doi.org/10.3390/su10051631
- Stojanović-Aleksić, V. (2016). Followers in the organizational leadership process: From attribution to shared leadership. *Ekonomski horizonti*, 18(2), 139–151. https://doi.org/10.5937/ekonhor1602139s
- Stoyanova, T., & Iliev, I. (2017). Employee engagement factor for organizational excellence. *International Journal of Business and Economic Sciences Applied Research (IJBESAR)*, 10(1), 23–29.

 https://www.econstor.eu/handle/10419/185656
- Sweis, R. J., Ghalion, R., El-Mashaleh, M., Amayreh, I., Niveen, A., & Al Balkhi, W. (2019). The effects of training and motivating employees on improving performance of construciont companies: The case of Jordan. *International Journal of Information, Business and Management, 11*(2), 179–211.

 https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Wassim-Albalkhy/publication/333089038 The Effects of Training and Motivating Employees on Improving Performance of Construction Companies The Case of Jordan/links/5cdac898299bf14d95956bb1/The-Effects-of-Training-and-Mo
- Syamsir, S. (2014). Public service motivation and socio demographic antecedents among service in Indonesia. *International Journal of Administrative Science & Organization*, 21(1), 1–8. https://doi.org/10.20476/jbb.v21i1.4038

- Taguchi, N. (2018). Description and explanation of pragmatic development: Quantitative, qualitative, and mixed methods research. *System*, 75, 23–32.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.system.2018.03.010
- Takase, Y., Hadi, A. A., & Euruya, K. (2019). The relationship between volunteer motivations and variation in frequency of participation in conservation activities. *Environmental Management*, 63(1), 32–45. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00267-018-1106-6
- Tan, E. W. (2019). Source triangulation as an instrument of research on North Korea.

 North Korean Review, 15(1), 34–50. https://www.jstor.org/stable/26632421
- Taylor, R., & Thomas-Gregory, A. (2015). Case study research. *Nursing Standard*, 29(41), 36–40. https://doi.org/10.7748/ns.29.41.36.e8856
- Teike, D., & Sneed, K. J. (2018). Building and restoring relationships using the art of invitation: An exploratory phenomenological study. *Social Work and Christianity*, 45(4), 3–21. https://www.nacsw.org/Publications/SWC/SWC45_4Sample.pdf
- Theofanidis, D., & Fountouki, A. (2019). Limitations and delimitations in the research process. *Perioperative Nursing*, 7(3), 155–162. https://doi.org/10.5281/zenodo.2552022
- Tong, A., & Dew, M. A. (2016). Qualitative research in transplantation: Ensuring relevance and rigor. *Transplantation*, 100(4), 710–712. https://doi.org/10.1097/TP.0000000000001117
- Tõnurist, P., & Surva, L. (2017). Is volunteering always voluntary? Between compulsion and coercion in co-production. *International Journal of Voluntary and Nonprofit*

- Organizations, 28(1), 223–247. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11266-016-9734-z
- Touhidul, I. A. S. M., & Sorooshian, S. (2019). Balancing for an effective communication in organizations. *Science and Engineering Ethics*, 25(5), 1605–1607. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11948-018-0055-z
- Traeger, C., & Alfes, K. (2019). High-performance human resource practices and volunteer engagement: The role of empowerment and organizational identification. *Voluntas*, *30*(5), 1022–2035. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11266-019-00135-2
- Tripathi, N. (2018). A valuation of Abraham Maslow's theory of self-actualization for the enhancement of quality of life. *Indian Journal of Health and Wellbeing*, 9(3), 499–504.
 - https://www.proquest.com/openview/b0a6229caad7dd62756dd3f7570b4c57/1?pq
 -origsite=gscholar&cbl=2032134
- Tripathi, P., & Pandey, M. K. (2017). Examining the relationship between work-family conflict, job satisfaction and employee's turnover intention. *Journal of Psychosocial Research*, 12(2), 451–459.

 https://www.proquest.com/openview/9fa12830098f8dd3a80f677064c17967/1?pq-origsite=gscholar&cbl=506336
- Tu, Y., & Lu, X. (2016). Do ethical leaders give followers the confidence to go the extra mile? The moderating role of intrinsic motivation. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 135(1), 129–144. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10551-014-2463-6

- Tuan, L. T., & Thao, V. T. (2018). Charismatic leadership and public service recovery performance. *Marketing Intelligence & Planning*, *36*(1), 108–123. https://doi.org/10.1108/MIP-06-2017-0122
- Turaga, R. (2019). Effective communication in organizations. *IUP Journal of Soft Skills*, 13(1), 63–69.
 - https://www.proquest.com/openview/f66811fddb041d7db2b3a5a94688c20e
- Turner, A. (2017). How does intrinsic and extrinsic motivation drive performance culture in organizations? *Cogent Education*, *4*(1), 4–8.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/2331186X.2017.1337543
- Turner, K. (2019). One-to-one learning and self-determination theory. *International Journal of Instruction*, 12(2), 1–16. https://doi.org/10.29333/iji.2019.1221a
- Udo-Akang, D. (2013). Ethical orientation for new and prospective researchers.

 **American International Journal of Social Sciences*, 2(1), 54–64.

 **https://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/document?repid=rep1&type=pdf&doi=3599f1ad07a5*

 c7957891822fa394459299705fbf
- Ugaddan, R. G., & Park, S. M. (2017). Quality of leadership and public service motivation: A social exchange perspective on employee engagement.

 International Journal of Public Sector Management, 30(3), 270–285.

 https://doi.org/10.1108/IJPSM-08-2016-0133
- Ünal, Ö. (2013, January). Relationship between the dimensions of organizational citizenship behavior and the facets of job satisfaction (an empirical study in a group of companies in Turkey). In *The Journal of WEI International Academic*

- Conference Proceedings. West East Institute Journal Database.

 http://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.1072.5459&rep=rep1&type=pdf
- U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. (1979). *Human subjects research* (45 *CFR* 46). http://www.hhs.gov/ohrp/humansubjects/guidance/belmont.html
- Uzonwann, F. C. (2017). Transformational and transactional leadership styles among leaders of administrative ministries in Lagos, Nigeria. *IFE Psychologia: An International Journal*, 25(2), 151–164. https://hdl.handle.net/10520/EJC-b3b01e2ae
- Venkatesh, V., Brown, S., & Hillol, B. (2013). Bridging the qualitative—quantitative divide: Guidelines for conducting mixed methods research in information systems. *MIS Quarterly*, *37*(1), 21–54. https://www.jstor.org/stable/43825936
- Victor, J., & Hoole, C. (2017). The influence of organisational rewards on workplace trust and work engagement. SA Journal of Human Resource Management, 15(1), 1–14. https://doi.org/10.4102/sajhrm.v15i0.853
- Vijayakumar, V. S. R., & Saxena, U. (2015). Herzberg revisited: Dimensionality and structural invariance of Herzberg's two factor model. *Journal of the Indian Academy of Applied Psychology*, 41(2), 291–298.

 https://www.proquest.com/openview/035e9784b1c944ba6ce47454a9b9a2fb/1?pq-origsite=gscholar&cbl=2032058
- Voegtlin, C., & Greenwood, M. (2016). Corporate social responsibility and human resource management: A systematic review and conceptual analysis. *Human*

- Resource Management Review, 26(3), 181–197. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.hrmr.2015.12.003
- Vroom, V. H. (1964). Work and motivation. Wiley.
- Wallace, M., & Sheldon, N. (2015). Business research ethics: Participant observer perspectives. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 128(2), 267–277.
 https://doi.org/10.1007/s10551-014-2102-2
- Walls, E. (2019). The value of situational leadership. *Community Practitioner*, 92(2), 31–33. https://nrl.northumbria.ac.uk/id/eprint/38415/1/Walls%20-%20The%20Value%20of%20Situational%20Leadership.pdf
- Wang, T., Long, L., Zhang, Y., & He, W. (2019). A social exchange perspective of employee–organization relationships and employee unethical pro-organizational behavior: the moderating role of individual moral identity. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 159(2), 473–489. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10551-018-3782-9
- Wang, T.-M., Van Witteloostuijn, A., & Heine, F. (2020). A moral theory of public service motivation. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 11, 517763.
 https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2020.517763
- Warchol, S. J., Monestime, J. P., Mayer, R. W., & Chien, W. W. (2019). Strategies to reduce hospital readmission rates in a non-Medicaid-expansion state. *Perspectives in health information management*, 16(Summer).

 https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC6669363/

- Williams, M., & Moser, T. (2019). The art of coding and thematic exploration in qualitative research. *International Management Review*, *15*(1), 45–55. http://www.imrjournal.org/uploads/1/4/2/8/14286482/imr-v15n1art4.pdf
- Winkler, M. I., Villarroel, R., & Pasmanik, D. (2018). The promise of confidentiality:

 New lights for scientific research and professional practice in mental health. *Acta Bioethica*, 24(1), 127–136. https://doi.org/10.4067/S1726-569X2018000100127
- Wolgemuth, J. R., Hicks, T., & Agosto, V. (2017). Unpacking assumptions in research synthesis: A critical construct synthesis approach. *Educational Researcher*, 46(3), 131–139. https://doi.org/10.3102/0013189X17703946
- Wong, Y. M., Mansor, R., & Samsudin, S. (2017). The use of critical reflection manual in writing reflective journal: A case study of Malaysian student teachers' perceptions. *Geografia-Malaysian Journal of Society and Space*, 12(1), 8–18. http://www.ukm.edu.my/geografia/images/upload/2ok.geografia-jan16-wongyoeumin-1-edam.pdf
- Word, J., & Park, S. M. (2015). The new public service? Empirical research on job choice motivation in the nonprofit sector. *Personnel Review*, 44(1), 91–118. https://doi.org/10.1108/PR-07-2012-0120
- Yeong, M. L., Ismail, R., Ismail, N. H., & Hamzah, M. I. (2018). Interview protocol refinement: Fine-tuning qualitative research interview questions for multi-racial populations in Malaysia. *The Qualitative Report*, 23(11), 2700–2713. https://doi.org/10.46743/2160-3715/2018.3412

- Yin, N. (2018). The influencing outcomes of job engagement: an interpretation from the social exchange theory. *International Journal of Productivity and Performance Management*, 67(5), 873–889. https://doi.org/10.1108/IJPPM-03-2017-0054
- Yin, R. K. (2018). Case study research and applications: Design and methods. SAGE.
- Yu, M. C., Mai, Q., Tsai, S. B., & Dai, Y. (2018). An empirical study on the organizational trust, employee-organization relationship, and innovative behavior from the integrated perspective of social exchange and organizational sustainability. Sustainability, 10(3), 864–877. https://doi.org/10.3390/su10030864
- Zachariadis, M., Scott, S., & Barrett, M. (2013). Methodological implications of critical realism for mixed-methods research. *MIS Quarterly*, *37*, 855–879. http://www.jstor.org/stable/43826004
- Zahavi, D. (2019). Getting it quite wrong: Van Manen and Smith on phenomenology.

 Qualitative Health Research, 29(6), 900–907.

 https://doi.org/10.1177/1049732318817547
- Zavei, S. J. A. P., & Jusan, M. B. M. (2017). End-users perception from housing needs based on Maslow's theory of motivation. *Open House International*, 42(1), 58–64. https://doi.org/10.1108/OHI-01-2017-B0009
- Zhang, W., & Fei, D. (2022). Differentiation in emotional investments in work groups among different social status of construction industry practitioners: A perspective from the social exchange theory. *Computational Intelligence and Neuroscience*, 2022. https://doi.org/10.1155/2022/9306167

- Zhang, X., Griffith, J., Perishing, J., Sun, J., Malakoff, L., Marsland, W., Peters, K., & Field, E. (2017). Strengthening organizational capacity and practices for high performing nonprofit organizations: Evidence from the national assessment of the social innovation fund-A Public-Private partnership. *Public Administration Quarterly*, 41(3), 424–461. https://www.jstor.org/stable/26383392
- Zigarmi, D., & Roberts, T. P. (2017). A test of three basic assumptions of Situational Leadership® II Model and their implications for HRD practitioners. *European* 154. *Journal of Training and Development*, 41(3), 241–260. https://doi.org/10.1108/EJTD-05-2016-0035
- Zoller, Y. J., & Muldoon, J. (2019). Illuminating the principles of social exchange theory with Hawthorne studies. *Journal of Management History*, 25(1), 47–66. https://doi.org/10.1108/JMH-05-2018-0026
- Zyphur, M. J., & Pierides, D. C. (2017). Is quantitative research ethical? Tools for ethically practicing, evaluating, and using quantitative research. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 143(1), 1–16. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10551-017-3549-8

Appendix A: Interview Protocol

Interview Title: Leadership Strategies to Improve Volunteer Motivation in Nonprofit

Organizations

- 1. Interview protocol begins.
- 2. I will introduce myself to the participant.
- 3. An interview consent from will have been sent to the participants. Their consent to participate in this study will have been received via e-mail.
- 4. I will appreciate the participant for his or her agreement to participate in this study.
- I will also remind the participant with information on how to withdraw from the study.
- 6. I will give Information about the member checking process, after the transcript interpretation. I will also schedule time with the participants. They will review the analyzed data for the member checking process to assist with ensuring the reliability and validity of the data.
- 7. I will turn on the audio recorder, and I will note the date, time, and location of the interview. I will also have writing materials ready to make important notes on the responses.
- 8. I will give the participant his or her alphanumeric code for identification

 (Participant 1, Participant 2, Participant 3) on the audio recording and include same on the consent form.
- 9. I will begin the interview.

- 10. The interview will begin using the prepared interview questions (see Appendix B).
- 11. I will end the interview.
- 12. I will thank the participant again for his or her time and participation in this study.
- 13. I will give the participants room to express any questions, comments, or concerns.
- 14. I will recap my contact information for follow up questions and any concerns from the participants.
- 15. The interview protocol ends.

Appendix B: Interview Questions

- 1. What strategies have you used to motivate volunteers?
- 2. How were the motivational strategies communicated throughout the organization and to the volunteers?
- 3. How do you determine the best strategies to use to improve volunteer motivation?
- 4. What specific strategies have positively impacted volunteers?
- 5. What specific challenges have you experienced when implementing these strategies to improve volunteer motivation?
- 6. How do you overcome these challenges?
- 7. How do you assess the effectiveness of your strategies to motivate volunteers?
- 8. What, if any, modifications did you have to apply to improve the effectiveness of the motivational strategies?
- 9. How has implementing motivational strategies created success in the organization?
- 10. Is there anything else that you would like to share regarding effective strategies for motivating volunteers in your organization?